
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
54th LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

COMMITTEE ON HIGHWAYS & TRANSPORTATION 

Call to Order: By CHAIRMAN SHIELL ANDERSON, on February 15, 
1995, at 3:20 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Shiell Anderson, Chairman (R) 
Rep. Rick Jore, Vice Chairman (Majority) (R) 
Rep. Patrick G. Galvin, Vice Chairman (Minority) (D) 
Rep. Joe Barnett (R) 
Rep. Matt Brainard (R) 
Rep. Robert C. Clark (R) 
Rep. Charles R. Devaney (R) 
Rep. Marian W. Hanson (R) 
Rep. Don Larson (D) 
Rep. Rod Marshall (R) 
Rep. Linda McCulloch (D) 
Rep. Daniel W. McGee (R) 
Rep. Jeanette S. McKee (R) 
Rep. William M. "Bill" Ryan (D) 
Rep. Roger Somerville (R) 
Rep. Joe Tropila (D) 
Rep. Jack Wells (R) 

Members Excused: Rep. Dore Schwinden (D) 

Members Absent: None 

Staff Present: Connie Erickson, Legislative Council 
Patti Borneman, Substitute Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: HJR 23, SB 96, HB 192 

Executive Action: HJR 23 DO PASS 
HB 192 DO PASS AS AMENDED 
HB 249 DO PASS AS AMENDED 
HB 254 TABLED 
HB 396 DO PASS 
SB 96 BE CONCURRED IN 
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HEARING ON HJR 23 

Tape 1 - Side A 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. BOB CLARK, House District 8, said this resolution asks the 
state's blessing in setting up a railroad museum in Harlowton. He 
said that the old Milwaukee Depot has been restored by 
volunteers, funded by private donations, and much of the work has 
already been done to establish a railroad museum in the depot. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

REP. WILLIAM RYAN offered his support. REP. JOE TROPILA offered 
his. 

Opponents' Testimony: None 

Informational Testimony: None 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

REP. DON LARSON said that he likes the idea of a Montana railroad 
museum but tends to think as Livingston as a major railroad town. 
He wondered if there might be competition between towns that 
share a meaningful railroad history. He wondered if a "turf 
battle" might occur if the legislature designated one site as the 
Montana Railroad Museum and Research Center. He mentioned that 
Havre is also a railroad town. He asked if there wasn't already a 
railroad museum in Livingston. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said there is a museum there but it's not a 
railroad museum. 

REP. DON LAR~ON directed his question to REP. BOB CLARK and asked 
if he thought other towns might want to bid for this designation. 

REP. CLARK replied that he didn't think that wo~]ld happen, and 
even :f it did, he wouldn't have a problem with this effort being 
endorsed by the state. He said that the Milwaukee is the primary 
railroad in the Harlowton area. He asked which railroad is 
associated with Livingston, and REP. GALVIN replied that it was 
the Northern Pacific. REP. CLARK said he didn't have a problem 
with REP. LARSON'S concerns. 

REP. TROPILA asked what the research center would do. 

REP. CLARK responded that he wasn't sure but thought they would 
conduct historical rese~rch and possibly genealogy of the area. 
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REP. MCGEE said records management was a part of the bill and in 
light of the fact that flit's been virtually impossible" to locate 
historical railroad records, he asked if there were railroad 
records that existed. 

REP. CLARK said he didn't know, but could give him the name of 
the person in Harlowton who would know. 

REP. LARSON asked the sponsor what the route of the first 
railroad into Montana was and if it went through Harlowton. 

REP. CLARK said he believed it went down the Great Northern 
route. 

REP. GALVIN said it was the Northern Pacific that was the first 
railroad to cross Montana, but didn't know if it was the first to 
enter the state. 

REP. CLARK said the Milwaukee Railroad was not the first 
railroad. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON asked if the proposed Montana Railroad Museum 
and Research Center "is in the making" or if it now exists. 

REP. CLARK answered that they are now in the process of 
establishing the museum. He said the research will focus on 
railroad history. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON asked who the "they" are. 

REP. CLARK replied that "they" are the residents of Harlowton who 
are involved with and working on the museum. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. CLARK thanked the chairman and the committee for considering 
the resolution. 

HEARING ON SB 96 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

SEN. MIKE FOSTER, Townsend, Senate District 20, said that this 
bill has had an interesting history. After much deliberation, the 
Montana Department of Transportation (MDT) has dropped their 
opposition to the bill, so he asked the people of Neihart not to 
come all the way to Helena to testify, since he didn't expect any 
opposition. 
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SEN. FOSTER said the bill would enable local governments to 
request a speed study from the MDT with the goal of reducing the 
speed limit, and would prohibit the department from raising the 
speed limit using the study results as justification. He said it 
was a IIcommon sense bill il and they worked hard to reach consensus 
with the Department. 

REP. ROD MARSHALL said he had a fax from the City of Bozeman 
stating that the City of Bozeman, the MDT and the Senate have all 
agreed to approve HB 254, SB 96, and HB 249. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said they would go on record in support of 
these bills. 

Proponents' Testimony: None 

Opponents' Testimony: None 

Informational Testimony: None 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

REP. GALVIN referred to a letter to Timothy Reardon at the 
Montana Department of Transportation from Hank Honeywell, Federal 
Highway Administration, and read from the fourth paragL_ph where 
FHWA would seek repayment of the Federal-aid funds spent on a 
project if an arbitrary speed zone is reached without an 
engineering study. He wanted to know if this would affect the 
sponsor's bill. EXHIBIT 1 

SEN. FOSTER said he didn't think so and believed the Department 
considered this when they dropped their opposition. He said they 
addressed the issue of having to conduct a speed study before 
they could change the speed limit. He said the MDT director said 
there has to be other mechanisms to change the speed limit. He 
said they would not be limited to how speed limits are changed. 

REP. ROGER SOMERVILLE asked the sponsor if section 61-8-310 was 
eliminated and referred to HB 254. 

SEN. FOSTER said there used to be some amendments to that section 
in the original bill, but they have been eliminated, so that part 
of the bill is struck. He said whatever is in statute now 
remains. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

SEN. FOSTER said he knew that there had been talk of mixing this 
bill in with some others. He strongly urged the committee not to 
seriously consider doing that. He said it should be a stand-alone 
bill and what that bill said would become law, but if it should 
get mixed in with other bills, IIthen I think we're going to have 
some problems. II 
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REP. GALVIN asked if he wasn't specifying Neihart. 

SEN. FOSTER said whatever community falls into the effective date 
of the bill would be affected. He said he'd appreciate their 
consideration of the bill and thanked the committee. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON SB 96 

Motion: REP. DON LARSON MOVED THAT SB 96 BE CONCURRED IN. 

Discussion: CHAIRMAN ANDERSON asked the committee if they wanted 
to take executive action on this bill at this time. He said he 
thought it would be good to consider the three traffic speed 
bills together. 

Motion/Vote: REP. DON LARSON MOVED THAT SB 96 BE CONCURRED IN. 

Vote: The motion carried unanimously. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HJR 23 

Motion: REP. LINDA MCCULLOCH MOVED THAT HJR 23 DO PASS. 

Discussion: REP. GALVIN only wanted to say that it's a good 
idea. 

REP. LARSON said he would vote against the resolution and while 
he thinks it's a good idea to start a railroad museum in 
Harlowton, he's uneasy about the Legislature designating a place 
"the" Montana Railroad Museum and Research Center. He said other 
places in the state share a rich railroad history with Harlowton, 
and he doesn't think the Legislature should prefer one location 
over another. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said he would vote against it because he thinks 
they should have more of a hearing and involve the communities 
more in the decisionmaking process. He said he didn't know if 
they should reward an area that couldn't keep their railroad over 
those that are going strong. 

REP. JOE BARNETT said he will also vote against the resolution. 
He said the Union Pacific and the Northern Pacific crossed the 
state first and thinks West Yellowstone might be more appropriate 
and would receive more tourist traffic. He agreed that there 
should be a larger hearing and more input from other communities. 

REP. BILL RYAN said that the bill only designates the museum's 
name and doesn't prevent other communities from establishing a 
similar facility. He said he didn't think the bill would mean 
that Harlowton could be the only spot for a railroad museum. He 
fully supported it. 
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REP BRAINARD asked REP. CLARK if it was important to call it the 
Montana Railroad Museum and asked if the Milwaukee Road Museum 
could be an alternative name. REP. CLARK answered that the 
intention was to have the title as stated in the resolution. He 
said the Harlowton museum would represent other railroads in the 
state. 

REP. GALVIN asked if they could change "the" museum to "a" 
museum. 

REP. CLARK said he preferred the wording be left as is. He said 
the other communities have had the opportunity to ask for this 
designation and they haven't come forward. 

Motion: REP. LARSON moved to amend HJR 23 by striking "the 
Montana", substituting "a". He said that Harlowton would still 
be free to say "the Montana Railroad Museum," but the Legislature 
wouldn't be designating it as such. 

REP. WELLS suggested they call it the Central Montana Railroad 
Museum. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said they were still considering REP. LARSON'S 
amendment. REP. LARSON said the title would have to be changed as 
well to read "The site of a railroad museum and research center." 

Discussion: CHAIRMAN ANDERSON read the amendment and recognized 
REP. MCGEE. He asked REP. LARSON if his amendment should fail, 
would he be in favor of the "Central concept?" 

REP. WELLS commented that he was serious about his suggestion. 

REP. LARSON said he wouldn't have a problem with that, but he 
doesn't want to exclude other towns that also have a rich 
railroad history. 

Vote: A voice vote was taken. The motion passed with REPS. CLARK, 
DEVANEY, WELLS, BRAINARD, RYAN, MCGEE voting no. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said they were now discussing the resolution as 
amended, to read as follows: " ... the site of a railroad museum 
and research center." 

Motion: REP. JACK WELLS moved to adopt an amendment reading " ... 
designating Harlowton as the future site of the Central Montana 
Railroad Museum and Research Center." 

Discussion: REP. GALVIN said he thought a Central Montana 
Railroad already existed. 

Tape 1 - Side B 

REP. GALVIN thought they might get into trouble with the name, 
Central Montana Railroad Museum. 
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Motion: CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said they have a motion by REP. WELLS 
to change it to the Central [Montana] Railroad Museum and 
Research Center. 

Discussion: REP. WELLS in reference to REP. GALVIN'S concern, 
asked if the Central Montana Railroad is called a railroad or 
railway. He said he didn't know. 

REP. SOMERVILLE said that the name of the railroad is the Central 
Montana Rail, Inc. 

REP. CLARK said there was a railroad called the Jawbone Railroad 
prior to the Milwaukee, so doesn't think the name should be tied 
to the actual railroad and would still like the name to be as 
stated on the original resolution. 

Connie Erickson asked if the second amendment would add the word 
"Central" and put "Montana" back in. 

REP. SOMERVILLE said that Great Falls has the Montana State Fair 
and no one else can use that name. He said that if they use 
Montana in the name, they may set a precedent that might give 
them future problems. 

REP. LARSON reiterated his concern whether the Legislature should 
designate one spot as "the" Montana Railroad Museum. He said 
Harlowton could be encouraged to develop "a" museum. 

Vote: Roll call vote was taken. The motion failed 7-9 with REPS. 
BRAINARD, CLARK, DEVANEY, HANSON, MCGEE, RYAN and WELLS voting 
yes. 

Motion: REP. LARSON MOVED THAT HJR 23 AS AMENDED DO PASS. 

Vote: The motion carried unanimously. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HB 396 

Motion: REP. MARIAN HANSON MOVED THAT HB 396 DO PASS. 

Discussion: REP. LARSON said he favors the bill and said it's 
generous of the utility companies to absorb half the cost of the 
move. He said if he had it his way, he'd make the mover absorb 
the entire cost of the move. 

REP. RYAN urged the committee to support the bill. 

REP. SOMERVILLE said it was a very fair bill. 

Vote: A voice vote was taken. The motion carried unanimously. 
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EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HB 254 

Motion: REP. JOE BARNETT MOVED THAT HB 254 DO PASS. 

Discussion: REP. BRAINARD asked if there were any amendments. 
CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said he wasn't aware of any. REP. BRAINARD said 
he wished to amend page 1, line 20 (b) by striking "including 
dust" . 

REP. MARSHALL said "This is the one bill that the Dep~~rtment of 
Highways just said they will not go for." 

Motion: CHAIRMAN ANDERSON MOVED TO TABLE HB 254. 

Vote: Voice vote was taken. The motion to table carried 10-7. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HB 249 

Motion: REP. MARSHALL MOVED THAT HB 249 DO PASS. 

Discussion: REP. LARSON said he supported the bill but was 
interested in an amendment to include skateboarding in the 
regulations. 

Connie Erickson said she prepared a set of amendments for the 
Department; skateboarding was discussed, but no amendments were 
requested to include it. 

REP. LARSON said he felt skateboarding should be included :_n the 
bill because it's an activity like rollerblading. The amendment 
would include changing the title on line 5, after "regulate" 
insert "skateboarding and", and on line 22, after "sliding" 
include "skateboarding and". He said skateboarding is a special 
kind of activity and is more dangerous than rollerblading because 
the skateboarder is not "fixed to that rolling vehicle or that 
rolling piece of equipment." He said that skateboarding is 
noisier and it's difficult to hear oncoming traffic. He said the 
bill reads that the local government "may" regulate, and doesn't 
say they must regulate such activ~-=.ies. He said in some urban 
areas, it's a real problem. 

REP. MARSHALL said rollerblading is not allowed on main streets, 
but only on streets that are designated for rollerblading. He 
said that's why the word "may" is in there. 

REP. BARNETT asked about the amendment and the use of the word 
"and" and said a comma would suffice. 

REP. LARSON said the word "and" would be used in the title where 
it stipulates "skateboarding and rollerblading on city streets." 
Committee members discussed the use of the word "and" on line 22. 
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REP. MCGEE said rather than create a long "laundry list" of items 
for this bill, the phrase "or other amusements" could be used. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON agreed that this might be a good alternative. 
He said that having a list of specific activities would limit 
them. 

REP. GALVIN said he thought they put skiing in it. 

REP. LINDA MCCULLOCH asked Ms. Erickson if leaving out the items 
would affect the legality of the law. She responded that it 
wouldn't pose a problem. She said that particular section of law 
was quite old and referred to Title 7 that regulates cities and 
counties. "Generally you do get a laundry list of things that 
cities and counties are allowed or not allowed to do." 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said he wished to proceed with REP. LARSON'S 
amendment. REP. LARSON said he was going to suggest language, 
"including but not limited to," but said they could go ahead with 
the vote. 

Vote: A voice vote was taken. The motion carried 16-2 with REPS. 
MCCULLOCH and RYAN voting no. The motion carried. 

Discussion: REP. SOMERVILLE proposed an amendment to modify line 
23 and 24 "for having a tendency to frighten animals." 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON cautioned the committee on "exercising too much 
latitude when addressing parts of the bill that the sponsor had 
no intention of addressing." 

REP. HANSON opposed the amendment and cited the Bucking Horse 
sale in Miles City. 

Motion: REP. SOMERVILLE WITHDREW HIS AMENDMENT. 

Discussion: CHAIRMAN ANDERSON directed a question to Tim Reardon 
and asked about the letter from the FHWA. EXHIBIT 1 

Tim Reardon, Chief Counsel for the Montana Department of 
Transportation explained that MDT provided a copy of SB 96 to the 
administrator of FHWA and asked what, if any, impact it would 
have. The FHWA response was this letter. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON asked if a copy of REP. MARSHALL'S bill was 
provided to FHWA, and he replied that he did not know, but said 
they participated in a meeting that was held with the City of 
Bozeman, which resulted in the amendments for HB 249. 

REP. GALVIN asked about the section in the letter that reads 
"This includes adhering to the MUTCD and the traffic control, in 
this case, speed zoning, that was in place for that project. The 
speed zone signing cannot be revised unless an engineering or 
traffic study, in accordance with the MUTCD, is made. If an 
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arbitrary speed zone is established without the aid of an 
engineering study, we would consider it a breach of the project 
agreement and FHWA would seek repayment of the federal aid funds 
expended on that project." He said he asked SEN. FOSTER about 
this on SB 96 and asked if the passage of SB 96 would be affected 
by that statement. 

Mr. Reardon said he didn't believe so. He said what the bill does 
is provide that if a local authority makes that request, the 
highway commission can't raise the speed. 

REP. GALVIN asked if the FHWA would seek repayment and was told 
they would not. 

REP. MCGEE cited earlier testimony on another bill, that there 
was concern about the department's liability if they didn't raise 
the speed limit from traffic studies recommendations. He asked if 
there might be potential liability if the bill passEd. 

Mr. Reardon said that they would still have the engineering and 
traffic study. 

Tape 2 - Side A 

Connie Erickson asked the committee to look at page 3, lines 1-4 
of the bill and explained the new language that is underlined 
would be removed by the amendments. Specifically, on line 4, 
"s~ricken 80%," will go back in; it'll say "80% rounded down to 
the nearest whole numbE:~~ evenly divisible by five of the limit 
that would be set on the basis of the engineering and traffic 
investigation required in this subsection but not less than," and 
then it would read 15 miles an hour." She said the stricken 
language would put that back in. She said it would add another 
subsection under (d) that would read "if wa: .. -anted by the 
engineering and traffic investigation a local authority may adopt 
variable speed limits to adapt to traffic conditions by time of 
day provided that the variable limits comply with 61-8-206." She 
said these amendments would provide for a local area to adopt 
specific traffic limits depending upon situation~ such as the 
location of a daycare center that might have certain daytime 
safety considerations. It would give a local authority a little 
more flexibility. 

REP. DON LARSON spoke in favor of the amendments, explaining that 
they have the approval of the Federal Highway Administration 
which will ensure continued federal funding and addresses some of 
REP. EWER'S concerns relating to increased local authority to 
establish variable speed limits. He urged adoption of the 
amendment. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON asked REP. MARSHALL if, as sponsor, he had any 
comments on the amendment. 

REP. MARSHALL said he would go along with the amendment. 
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REP. BRAINARD asked REP. CLARK, based on his experience, whether 
variable speed limits through the day are effective. 

REP. CLARK responded that he is only familiar with school zones 
that have reduced speed limits during the day, but thought 
enforcement was the key to make speed limits of any kind work. 

Vote: The motion to adopt the amendments carried unanimously. 

Motion/Vote: REP. LARSON MOVED THAT HB 249 DO PASS AS AMENDED. 
The motion carried 17 - 1 with REP. SOMERVILLE voting no. 

CHAIRMAN ANDERSON said he had a bill to present and turned the 
meeting over to VICE CHAIRMAN RICK JORE. 

HEARING ON HB 192 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. HAL HARPER said this bill has already been before the 
Natural Resources Committee, and the reason it is being brought 
before this committee is because the last part of the bill deals 
with license plates. The bill is the result of work done in the 
interim by the Water Policy Committee and the Department of 
Natural Resources which found that the best water use decisions 
are made by local people at the local level. "They are the ones 
that are making their living off the land ... the ones that 
depend on that water and the resources around them." The best way 
to solve problems and manage water resources is to get local 
people together in what is being called watershed workgroups. 
These "consensus groups" come together to work out problems. The 
first part of the bill pertains to the Department's involvement 
in the watershed workgroups to provide assistance when requested. 
Also in the first part of the bill, which was rewritten in 
subcommittee, it says that before any state or federal agency 
undertakes any activity that's going to affect 'the water that has 
been requested, the agency must work with the local group to be 
sure that the local people are the "ones that drive the process. 
Nothing is handed down in this bill. If the local people don't 
want it, they don't have to have it." 

REP. HARPER said the state water plan can be changed and vetoed 
by the Board of Natural Resources. He said the bill would provide 
for local watershed groups to have their ideas included in the 
state water plan and the bill would take out the Board of Natural 
Resource's ability to change that. The director of the Department 
would still be involved since he has to sign off on it along with 
the Governor. He said there are many people willing to work on 
these watershed workgroups but it takes money to facilitate these 
meetings and a funding mechanism is needed. They came up with a 
specialized license plate on water resources with either 
"Montana, the Last Best Place" or "Montana Water, Good to the 
last drop," but stated that there were two votes against the 
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plate in the Natural Resource Commission specifically because 
they didn't like "Montana, the Last Best Place." 

REP. HARPER stated that the slogan could be determined by a 
school contest, and that the need they are addressing is funding 
for the workgroups. He said he'd buy one because they can be 
beautiful and support a good cause. They would contribute to 
water education and awareness. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Mark Simonich, Director, Department of Natural Resources and 
Conservation (DNRC) submitted written testimony. EXHIBIT 2 He 
added that the "core behind this whole bill" is to stop having 
state government drive the state water planning process and "get 
it into local people's hands." 

Mary Ellen Wolf, program director, Montana Waterccurse, Montana 
State University, Bozeman, stated her support of this bill 
because it is an outgrowth of her work which includes water 
rights workshops at the local level for citizens. They have been 
offering pilot workshops called "Know Your Watersheds" where they 
work with groups to plan educational meetings to address local 
needs. She's learned in workshops that have taken place in the 
Bitterroot, Musselshell, Sun River and Yellowstone watershed 
areas that "there is a hunger and thirst for ... more information 
and education." She said these workshops serve as a "catalyst" to 
pull together community interests and "focus attention on shared 
problems and common interests." She said the Bitterroot group, 
which calls itself the Water Forum as a result of one of their 
workshops, is seeking funds from private foundations and 
businesses because they have identified some common interests, 
one of which is agricultural open space. They want to do more 
educational programs, but don't have the resources. She said the 
license plate would both support the work of the watershed groups 
and would provide needed funding. She gave an example of one of 
many similar situations where in Havre the superintendent of a 
wastewater treatment plant joined with a third grade teacher and 
put on a day-long water festival. They brought in local resource 
experts and educated 200 children on water quality. The teachers 
were so enthused, they wanted this project to continue and asked 
about continued funding. Other projects that benefitted from the 
initial program were a public education campaign in Gallatin 
County to create a local water quality district, a Blackfoot Land 
Owners Water Education Project, and Missoula Educators Water 
Resource Guide. She encouraged the committee to give this bill 
their full support. 

John Etgen, Native American Water Education Coordinator, Project 
WET Montana said that there is another community that has an 
"expressed need for the efforts generated from these license 
plates." He said he puts on teacher education workshops on all 
seven Indian reservations. Project WET stands for Water Education 
for Teachers. Despite the work they're doing, he's seen further 
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requests for teacher education that cannot be fulfilled by his 
program. He wanted the committee to consider the Native American 
community as one that could also benefit from water education 
funding. 

Dean Robinson, State Motor Vehicle Division said he was present 
to answer any questions they might have. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Cort Harrington, Montana County Treasurers' Association said it 
was difficult to oppose a bill that might have a significant 
amount of merit apart from the license plate issue, but said it 
was the license plate issue on which he was testifying. He said 
there are already too many specialized license plates and several 
requests via bills for still more. He thinks it will continue to 
be a problem and the county treasurers wish to urge the committee 
not to authorize issuance of another special license plate. 

Informational Testimony: None 

Tape 2 - Side B 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

REP. DAN MCGEE asked REP. HARPER if they are considering the 
approval of the license plate and that was affirmed by the vice 
chairman. 

REP. PAT GALVIN asked the sponsor if he'd be adverse to a sticker 
or label to stick on the windshield of a car rather than a 
license plate. 

REP. HARPER responded that since they need to raise these funds 
in a voluntary fashion, the license plates would be more viable 
than a sticker, but said he was open to any suggestions they 
have. 

REP. JACK WELLS stated that the water education portion of the 
bill has already been approved by the Natural Resource Committee, 
and asked if the highways committee didn't approve the license 
plate as a funding source, what alternatives would they have. 

REP. HARPER said that if the committee wanted to take the option 
of not approving funding through license plates, they could 
strike it out of the bill. He said it would leave them in a 
situation where the bill was saying they are encouraging all 
these good things to happen, but saying they're not going to 
provide for funding. 

REP. MARIAN HANSON asked Mr. Simonich if this legislation is tied 
to the county Soil Conservation Service (SCS) groups. Mr. 
Simonich said that the conservation districts were very involved 
with DNRC in drafting the bill. Considering their workload, they 
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didn't want this bill to become a mandate on the conservation 
districts, so they kept them out of the bill. But they are 
considered part of the local government that would be involved 
with the local groups. He said they worked as a subcommittee to 
work on the bill and it was determined that the conservation 
districts would be involved whenever it was appropriate. 

REP. HANSON asked if it was possible to put some money into their 
budget to fund this project. 

Mr. Simonich replied that in a recent meeting with SCS, they 
requested an increase of $100,000 for their regular work so he 
didn't feel that they could be given this project to oversee as 
well. 

REP. JOE BARNETT asked REP. HARPER about the slogan proposed for 
the license, "The Last Best Place," and asked if they gave any 
thought to "Montana, A River Runs Through It." 

REP. HARPER said that was a good idea, but added that the 
Governor or school districts could have a lot of fun with this 
project coming up with a slogan. 

REP. BARNETT asked if they considered a voluntary check-off on 
income tax as a source of funding. 

REP. HARPER said they did not consider this since the check-off 
for education for agriculture did not generate much revenue. 

REP. DON LARSON said he doesn't like special license plates and 
usually votes against them. However, in his involvement with the 
Upper Clark Fork Basin Water Plan he's learned the importance of 
water plans so would make an exception with this bill. He asked 
why they didn't consider a fee on water craft. 

REP. HARPER asked in turn if he meant a fee on recreational users 
and outfitters and REP. LARSON said he meant any water craft such 
as jet skis and motor boats. He didn't think it would raise the 
same level of revenue, but wondered why they didn't consider it. 

REP. HARPER said that they wanted it to be a vOluntary option 
rather than an imposed fee. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. HARPER referred to Mr. Harrington's testimony and said in 
all due respect for the county treasurers "they work for us" and 
said this particular license plate has a specific purpose that 
will "come back many times over in terms of an awareness of water 
use, better planning, and better water education." 
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EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HB 192 

Motion: REP. DON LARSON MOVED THAT HB 192 DO PASS. 

Discussion: REP. LARSON said he was very aware of the importance 
of the water planning groups and mentioned the Upper Clark Fork 
Basin and SB 144~ He said that water planning is imperative in 
Montana and while he doesn't like special license plat€s, they 
"add an air of distinction to Montana automobiles." He said there 
are about thirty specialized license plates in Montana, most of 
which do not contribute to a project with this kind of potential. 
He recommended they add one more license plate and fund this very 
worthy water planning project. 

VICE CHAIRMAN JORE asked if they have the ability as a committee 
to kill this bill even if they object to just one specific part 
of it, and received an affirmative answer from several members of 
the committee. 

REP. LARSON said they discussed this in the Judiciary Committee 
where they had a similar situation, and found in Rules that they 
do have the ability to kill it. 

VICE CHAIRMAN JORE wanted the committee to be aware that the bill 
in its entirety was in their hands. 

REP. MATT BRAINARD said that the local water planning groups were 
a good idea, but took exception to the funding source proposed. 
He said there were many different water users, and there could be 
other options considered such as a check-off on a fishing 
license. He objected to the license plate. 

REP. BILL RYAN said that in the two terms he's served, they have 
approved specialized license plates and stressed that it's 
voluntary and not coming out of the Highway Department's budget 
at all. He said the contributors would be supporters of the 
quality of watersheds and he would be proud to have one on his 
truck and urged a do pass vote. 

REP. LINDA MCCULLOCH said because it's a voluntary program, it's 
fine. 

REP. BOB CLARK said he also has been through two sessions 
considering special license plates on this committee. In 1991, 
the Department said they were overloaded on special plates and 
the committee killed those bills and hasn't passed another 
license plate request since 1991. However, he agreed with REP. 
LARSON that license plates are not the way to fund a natural 
resource project, but agreed that water users should be the ones 
funding it. He said he appreciated REP. HARPER'S efforts, but 
thinks the funding should come directly from the water users, 
such as floating and boating, and added they would probably raise 
more money from boat license fees. 
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Motion: REP. CLARK moved an amendment to strike all reference to 
special license plates from the bill beginning with the title on 
line 10 through lines 13, then beginning with section 5 and 
continuing through the remainder of the bill. He suggested the 
funding come from water users instead. 

Discussion: REP. LARSON objected to the amendment because he 
said the "fundamental flaw in REP. CLARK'S argument is who uses 
the water ... we all use the water." He said it was appropriate to 
let people voluntarily support the water study groups with this 
funding mechanism. In the interest of time prior to transmittal, 
he suggested they put a sunset of two years on the bill at which 
time they'd research other funding sources. 

REP. HANSON asked again how the conservation districts could be 
utilized as a funding source. She said when the conservation 
districts get into a bind for money they go to the county 
commissioners for help. She said if the water was so important to 
everyone, then everyone in the county should pay. She suggested 
that $500 times 50 counties would generate $25,000 which is more 
than the $20,000 mentioned in the bill. She thinks there may be 
some other funding sources not yet explored. She favored REP. 
CLARK'S amendment. 

REP. WELLS said he supported the amendment and that water is a 
big problem that will continue to be a problem and will get worse 
in the future. He agreed that everyone uses water, and thinks 
they're trying to solve the problem with "a tiny, narrow view of 
things by getting a special license plate." He said he wasn't 
sure it should be voluntary and referred to the proponents' 
testimony where they stressed the need for education. He wondered 
if this should come out of the state education budget. He doesn't 
want to see another specialized license and said "it's getting to 
the point where you can't recognize a Montana license plate 
anyway." 

REP. RYAN said he wanted to bring the attention back to the 
project and told the committee they are talking about "fees and 
taxes vs a voluntary way to fund it." He said if they want to 
consider fees and taxes, they should send the bill to Taxation. 
He stressed that it's being proposed as voluntary and to keep 
this in mind. 

REP. ROD MARSHALL said he felt strongly that the way it was 
originally presented is the way they should consider it. He is 
aware of the voters' trust in them that they would not pass more 
taxes and fees. He likes the voluntary aspect and it would be 
wrong to change it. 

REP. LARSON said that if the bill was passed without a funding 
source, it would be something like a "unfunded mandate," and 
explained to the committee that the watershed groups are made up 
of volunteers at the local level operating in a cooperative 
fashion. The requested funding is only to aid in organizing the 
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meetings, mailings to the members, and is very minor in scale. 
This is a very nice, ongoing source of funding for them, rather 
than having to beg from the county commissioners or the SCS. He 
cited the Upper Clark Fork Basin Study, which will come before 
the committee soon, which is a pilot program that will be 
followed by many others statewide. He said an ongoing planning 
function for the· next decade is needed and believes the license 
plates will provide a reliable source of funding. He spoke 
against the amendment. 

VICE CHAIRMAN JORE spoke in favor of the amendment. He thinks the 
watershed groups have the opportunity to volunteer their own 
funds in their own groups. To pass the bill as it is would be a 
kind of unfunded mandate to the county treasurers. 

REP. CLARK said to refute a couple of points made; in terms of 
taxes and fees, there wouldn't be a huge increase, but county 
treasurers are working at taxpayer expense and it would still be 
a burden for them. He said if they pass the bill without funding, 
by the time it reaches the House floor they could amend a 
different funding source into it. He asked support for the 
amendment to strike the license plate as a funding source. 

Tape 3 - Side A 

Vote: Roll call vote was taken. The amendment failed on a tie 
vote of 9-9. 

Motion: REP. CLARK moved a second amendment that would strike 
subsection (2) of section 7 and would change language in 
subsection (3) to read "Except as provided for in section 2, 
"Once each month the county treasurer shall transfer to the state 
treasurer for deposit in the state general fund in a proprietary 
fund for appropriation by the legislature to these projects." 

Discussion: REP. CLARK said this amendment would specify that 
the funds be deposited into a proprietary fund rather than a 
special revenue fund, and not be earmarked so the watershed 
groups would then be required to request funding each legislative 
session. 

Connie Erickson clarified how this amendment would read. She 
asked if it was intended that the initial application and 
manufacturing fee of $22.50 would go to the prison industries 
proprietary fund to pay for the plate's manufacturing. 

REP. CLARK agreed and said the $20 donation would then go into 
the state general fund in a proprietary fund for appropriation. 
He said on line 28, page 6, they have to strike the language that 
puts the funds into the Department of Natural Resources and 
Conservation budget, so they'd strike line 29 beginning with the 
word "the" and replace with "state general fund in a proprietary 
account." 
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REP. LARSON commented that the amendment might be intended to 
make the watershed gro~~s come before the legislature every 
session and "justify their existence and ask for the money" and 
wondered if there might be a better way. 

REP. CLARK said the amendment was intended to prevent an 
earmarked fund and special revenue account. 

REP. LARSON said he would endorse the amendment and had no 
problem with it. The legislature would have the opport~nity to 
evaluate the funding mechanism after the first two years. 

Vote: A voice vote was taken and the second amendment was 
approved unanimously. 

Motion: REP. HANSON MOVED THAT HB 192 DO PASS AS AMENDED. 

Discussion: REP. ROGER SOMERVILLE said that the proposed slogan, 
"Montana, the Last Best Place" was unacceptable to him and he 
would rather see a different slogan in the bill. 

REP. BARNETT asked about the legality of using the slogan "A 
River Runs Through It." 

REP. RYAN said that the slogan does not need to be decided at 
this time or by the committee. 

REP. LARSON said the discussion over what the slogan should be 
could be debated "'til the cows come home." Someone said they 
liked that for the license plate, "'til the cows come home." 

VICE CHAIRMAN JORE called the meeting to order and REP. LARSON 
said he spoke against the amendment and liked the way the bill 
reads. He said that "Montana, the Last Best Place" has been 
incorporated into state advertising and if they do anything, they 
should make it generic and request or require the Governor to 
conduct a contest through the schools. 

Motion: REP. SOMERVILLE withdrew his amendment and made a 
substitute motion to have the Department of Natural Resources 
conduct a contest to determine the slogan. 

Discussion: REP. LARSON asked if REP. SOMERVILLE was suggesting 
a conceptual amendment and to allow Ms. Erickson to fix it. REP. 
SOMERVILLE explained that the bill as written specifies "Montana, 
the Last Best Place" as the slogan to be used on the plates. 

REP. CLARK cited Section 5 where the bill states that the 
Department shall design, manufacture and issue the plates with 
the "Last Best Place" slogan, so they have to strike that slogan 
or "that's what you're going to end up with." He said they could 
leave "Montana" and then add "the Treasure State," a popular 
slogan that was once put on license plates and agreed with 
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REP. GALVIN that it would be a good slogan. He said if they want 
schools to have a slogan contest, they have to strike that out of 
the bill. 

Motion: REP. SOMERVILLE moved a conceptual amendment that would 
strike any reference to "Montana, the Last Best Place" as the 
selected slogan for the plate, and insert that the governor would 
designate a program to name the plate. 

Ms. Erickson said that they could leave it up to DNRC. If they 
want to conduct a statewide contest among schools or have the 
Board name the plate, then that's how it would be named. 
"Montana, the Last Best Place," or any other suggested name could 
be the result. She thought they should leave it up to DNRC. 

Vote: A voice vote was taken and the amendment carried 
unanimously. 

Discussion: REP. CLARK said that the same language from his 
amendment regarding proprietary funding be added to page 5, line 
27. Ms. Erickson disagreed because she said that language refers 
to the purpose of the donation, not the allocation of funds. 

Motion/Vote: REP. HANSON MOVED THAT HB 192 DO PASS AS AMENDED. 
Voice vote was taken and the motion carried 16 - 2 with REPS. 
JORE AND CLARK voting no. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

~tJ.t~ 
/ REP. SHIELL AhDERSON, Chairman 

p. 
PATTI BORNEMAN, ::;.lbstitute Secretary 
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Highways 

ROLL CALL DATE {[)-/5-?~ 

INAME I PRESENT I ABSENT I EXCUSED I 
Rep. Shiell Anderson, Chainnan / 
Rep. Rick Jore, Vice Chairnlan, Majority / 
Rep. Pat Galvin, Vice Chainnan, Minority /' 

Rep. Joe Barnett ~ 

Rep. Matt Brainard ~ 

Rep. Bob Clark -/ 

Rep. Charles Devaney / 

Rep. Marian Hanson ,/ 

Rep. Don Larson ./ 

Rep. Rod Marshall V 

Rep. Linda McCulloch / 
Rep. Daniel McGee ~ 

Rep. Jeanette McKee U=tc / 
Rep. Bill Ryan / 
Rep. Dore Schwinden V 
Rep. Roger Somerville ./ 

Rep. Joe Tropila -/ 
Rep. Jack Wells / 



HOUSE STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

February 16, 1995 

Page 1 of 1 

Mr. Speaker: We, the committee on Highways and Transportation report that House Joint 

Resolution 23 (first reading copy -- white) do pass as amended. 

And, that such amendments read: 

1. Title, line 6. 
Strike: "THE MONTANN' 
Insert: "A" 

2. Page 1, line 19. 
Strike: the second "the Montana" 
Insert: "a" 

-END-

Committee Vote: 
Yes a, No~. 

Signed: ~~ 
Shiell Anderson, Chair 

401021SC.Hdh 



HOUSE STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

February 16, 1995 

Page 1 of 3 

Mr. Speaker: We, the committee on Highways and Transportation report that House Bill 

192 (first reading copy -- white) do pass as amended. 

Signed: dfo ;J.dk: 
~ Shiell Anderson, Chair 

And, that such amendments read: 

1. Title, line 11. 
Strike: "AND STATE SPECIAL REVENUE ACCOUNT" 

2. Page 5, line 1. 
Strike: ""MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACE"" 
Insert: "Special" 

3. Page 5, lines 2, 7, 14, and 22. 
Page 6, line 8. 
Strike: ""MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACE"" 
Insert: "the special" 

4. Page 5, line 4. 
Strike: "with the slogan "MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACE"," 

5. Page 5, lines 9 and 16. 
Strike: ""MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACE"" 
Insert: "special" 

Committee Vote: 
Yes d~, No 7-. 401118SC.Hdh 



6. Page 5, lines 17 and 18. 
Following: IIfor ll 
Strike: III1MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACEIIII 
Insert: lithe special ll 
Following: lIofll · 
Strike: III1MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACEIIII 
Insert: II the special II 

7. Page 5, line 30 through page 6, line 4. 
Following: 119ftee1l on line 30 

February 16, 1995 
Page 2 of 3 

Strike: remainder of line 30 through II ONCE II on page 6, line 4 
Insert: II Once II 

8. Page 6, line 10. 
Strike: III1MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACE"II 
Insert: II special II 
Following: IIreceived ll 

Insert: II, for deposit in an account in the proprietary fund for 
appropriation by the legislature to support statewide and 
local water resources education and activities of local 
watershed work groupsll 

9. Page 6, lines 11 through 14. 
Strike: subsection (4) in its entirety 

10. Page 6, lines 16, "17 and 18, 19, and 21. 
Strike: III1MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACE"II 
Insert: II special ll 

11. Page 6, line 28. 
Strike: II distribute II 
Insert: IIdepositll 

12. Page 6, line 29. 
Strike: lito the department of natural resources and conservation ll 
Insert: lIin an account in the proprietary fund ll 

13. Page 9, line 10. 
Strike: III1MONTANA - THE LAST BEST PLACEIIII 
Insert: lithe special" 

401118SC.Hdh 



14. Page 12, lines 1 through 5. 
Strike: section 11 in its entirety 
Renumber: subsequent sections , 

15. Page 12, lines 7 and 8 and line 9. 
Strike: IIAND 1111 

16. Page 12, line 15. 
Strike: II~II 

-END-

February 16, 1995 
Page 3 of 3 
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HOUSE STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

February 16, 1995 

Page 1 of 1 

Mr. Speaker: We, the committee on Highways and Transportation report that House Bill 

396 (first reading copy -- white) do pass. 

Signed~~-
Shiell Anderson, Chair 

Committee Vote: 
Yesn, No~. 401023SC.Hdh 



HOUSE STANl)ING COMMITTEE REPORT 

February 16, 1995 

Page 1 of 2 

Mr. Speaker: We, the committee on Highways and Transportation report that House Bill 

249 (first reading copy -- white) do pass as amended. 

And, that such amendments read: 

1. Title, line 5. 
Following: "REGULATE" 
Insert: "SKATEBOARDING AND" 

2. Title, lines 6 and 7. 

Signed:k,~ 
Shiell Anderson, Chair 

Strike: "REDUCE" on line 6 through "FACILITY" on line 7 
Insert: "ADOPT VARIABLE SPEED LIMITS TO ADAPT TO TRAFFIC 

CONDITIONS" 

3. Page 1, line 22. 
Following: "sliding," 
Insert: "skateboarding," 

4. Page 3, line 1 and 2. 
Strike: "3." on line 1 through "37-9-101," on line 2 

5. Page 3, line 3. 
Strike: "..L" 
Following: "er" 
Insert: "or" 

Committee Vote: 
Yes \1, No _'_. 401025SC.Hdh 



6. Page 3, lines 3 and 4,. 
Strike: "~" on line 3 through "facility" on line 4 

7. Page 3, line '5. 
Following: "73:-5-" 

February 16, 1995 
Page 2 of 2 

Insert: "80%, rounded down to the nearest whole number evenly 
divisible by 5, of the limit that would be set on the basis 
of an engineering and traffic investigation, but not less 
than" 

8. Page 3, line 6. 
Following: "." 
Insert: "If warranted by an engineering and traffic 

investigation, a local authority may adopt variable speed 
limits to adapt to traffic conditions by time of day, 
provided that the variable limits comply with the provisions 
of 61-8-206." 

-END-

401025SC.Hdh 



HOUSE STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

February 16, 1995 

Page 1 of 1 

Mr. Speaker: We, the committee on Highways and Transportation report that Senate Bill 

96 (third reading copy -- blue) be concurred in. 

Signed: ~(!!, dL-----. 
Shlell Anderson, Chazr 

Carried by: Rep. Masolo 

Committee Vote: 
Yes il, No 0 . 401018SC.Hdh 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

ROLL CALL VOTE 

Highways 

DATE 'd-!t5/~5 BILL NO. HJ' d. 3 NUMBER ___ _ 

MOTION: f4p. l~ ~\J~J.- -h ~1' ~ .. tN ~/ 

~~J 

INAME I AYE I NO I 
Rep. Shiell Anderson, Chairman v 

Rep. Rick Jore, Vice Chairman, Majority V 

Rep. Pat Galvin, Vice Chairman, Minority ........... 

Rep. Joe Barnett / 

Rep. Matt Brainard v 

Rep. Bob Clark v 

Rep. Charles Devaney ........... 

Rep. Marian Hanson V 

Rep. Don Larson v 
Rep. Rod Marshall .,/ 

Rep. Linda McCulloch / 

Rep. Daniel McGee v 
Rep. Jeanette McKee 

Rep. Bill Ryan .,/ 

Rep. Dore Schwinden 

Rep. Roger Somerville ,/" 

Rep. Joe Tropila v 

Rep. Jack Wells /' 

1 I 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

ROLL CALL VOTE 

DATE 

Highways 

1/- 13 
~ It '5/9 t:) BILL NO. { q ~ NUMBER ___ _ L! (lj\_CC-.- , (, n 

MOTION: __ ~.~~~~'~==~~~~~Pn~,~~~~~ ______ ~~'~~c~,~C~L~ __________ ___ 

I NAME I AYE I NO I 
Rep. Shiell Anderson, Chainnan /' 
Rep. Rick Jore, Vice Chainnan, Majority V 

Rep. Pat Galvin, Vice Chainnan, Minority v 
Rep. Joe Barnett ~ 

Rep. Matt Brainard ./' 

Rep. Bob Clark .,/ 

Rep. Charles Devaney ,,/ 

Rep. Marian Hanson ,/ 

Rep. Don Larson / 

Rep. Rod Marshall /' 

Rep. Linda McCulloch / 

Rep. Daniel McGee /' 

Rep. Jeanette McKee ./ v 

Rep. Bill Ryan L.........-.......----

Rep. Dore Schwinden ~ 

Rep. Roger Somerville ~/..-

Rep. Joe Tropila .. / 

Rep. Jack Wells v .... / 
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U.S.Department 
of Transportation 

I Federal Highway 
Administration 

, 
ill. 

Montana Division 

.­... 

~',:I Mr. Timothy W. Reardon 
.'; Chief Counsel 

. .. :~~. :==-. 

RECEIVED 
MON1ANA UEPAHfMENT 

Of TRANSPORTATION 

FEB 0 21995 
LEGAL SERVICES 

Montana Department of Transportation 
• ,: Helena, Montana 59620 

Dear Mr. Reardon: 
• 

subject: Speed Limit Legislation 

. -~.---:,,~. 

February 2, 1995 

013.1 

• Your letter of January 31 requested ,our position on the possible 
impacts on Federal-aid funding due to recent proposals being 
con~idered in the Montana Legislature . 

• , Based upon our review of the matter, we consider the current 
proposals to have significant effects on Federal-aid funding in 
Montana . .. 
The references below basically require Federal-aid projects to be 
built in compliance with certain standards, one of which is the 

_ MUTCD. For speed zone signing, this means that an engineering and 
traffic study must be done, except where national required maximum 
speed limits (65 mph Interstate, 55 mph other roads) must be 
adhered to. without this engineering study, it cannot be -determined whether the signing meets the requirements of the MUTCD. 
Accordingly, FHWA cannot participate in the project. So, if a 
proposed project is to go through an area where an arbitrary speed 

- limit has been set, FHWA could not participate in it unless an 
engineering study was made and speed limits were properly set. 
This, of course, can be a significant restriction on where MDT can 

_ program Federal-aid funds. 

After a project is underway/complete, the regulations relating to 
the State-Federal Project Agreement serve as an enforcement tool to 

- 'make sure the project is maintained by the state to the standards 
to which it was built. This includes adhering to the MUTCD and the 
traffic control, in this case speed zoning, that was in-place for 

- that project. The speed zone signing cannot be revised unless an 
engineering and traffic study, in accordance with the MUTCD, is 
made. If an arbitrary speed zone is established, without the aid 

_ of an engineering study, we would consider it a breach of the 
Prolect Agreement, and FHHA,..would seek repayment of the Federal-aid 



, 
.l 

· . 

funds expended on that project. 

References from Federal law, regulation, and policies that w~. have 
relied are as follows: 

1. 23 U.S.C. section 109(d): "On any highway project in which 
Federal funds hereafter participate, or on any such project 
constructed since December 20, 1944, the location, form and 
character of informational, regulatory and warning signs, curb 
and pavement or other markings, and traffic signals installed 
or placed by any public authority or other agency, shall be 
subject to the approval of the state highway department with 
the concurrence of the Secretary, who is directed to concur 
only in such installations as will promote the safe and 
efficient utilization of the highways." 

2. 23 CFR Part 630," Subpart C - Project Agreements: Under 
Paragraph 630.303(b), "project agreements, and modifications 
of and amendments thereto, shall evidence acceptance by the 
state highway agency of: (1) Conditions to payment of Federal 
funds as prescribed by Federal statutes and regulationsi .... " 

3. 23 CFR Part 630, Appendix A: Paragraph 10, Parking Regulation 
and Traffic Control, "The State highway agency will not permit 
any changes to' be made in the provisions for parking 
regulations and traffic control as contained in the agreement 
between the State and the local unit of Government referred to 
in the paragraph on "Additional Provisions," without the prior 
approval of the Federal Highway Administration, unless the 
State determines, and the Division Administrator concurs, that 
the local unit of Government has a functioning traffic 
engineering unit with the demonstrated ability to apply and 
maintain sound traffic operations and control. ", and Paragraph 
11, Signing and Marking, liThe State highway agency will not 
install, or permit to be installed, any signs, signals,' or 
markings not in conformance with the standards approved by the 
Federal Highway Administration pursuant to 23 U.S.C. 109(d) or 
the State's certificat~ as applicable." 

4. 2.3 CFR· Part·~ 655, Subpart_LF.il~- Traffic Control Devices on 
Federal-aid and Other Streets and Highways: 

Paragraph 655.601, Purpose: 
"To prescribe the policies and procedures or 1:ne Federal 
Highway Administration (FHWA) to,obtain basic uniformity 
of traffic control devices on all streets and highways in 
accordance with the following references that are 
approved by the FHWA for application on Federal-aid 
projects: (a) Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices 
for streets and Highways, FHWA, 1988, as of March 
1989 ... " 

Paragraph 655.603, Standards: 
"(a) National MUTCD. The MUTeD approved by the Federal 



"'-. 
-,- . ~--:.-- '.~~~="'- .:-.:# ~~ .. 

£XHIBIT __ I ___ . 
DATE cJ)- -15 - q 5" - 'I~-
. "(... 6'5 q b=-:~, -
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=--_.-.,- -<-~- --- --. - _.-.. ,;, .~--- - .~ - -

·~13 . c:? tfLt: ~.~ '.~-
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Highway Administrator is the national standard for all 
traffic control devices installed on any street, highway, 
or bicycle trail open to public travel in accordance with 
23 U.S.C. 109(d) and 402(a). The national MUTCD is 
specifically approved by the FHWA for application on any 
highway proj ect in which Federal highway funds 
participate ..• ", and .. (d) (2) New or reconstructed 
highways. Federal-aid projects for the construction, 
reconstruction, resurfacing, restoration, or 
rehabilitation of streets and highways shall not be 
opened to the public for unrestricted use until all 
appropriate traffic control devices, either temporary or 
permanent, are installed and functioning properly. Both 
temporary and permanent devices shall conform to the 
MUTCD." and .. (d) (3) Construction area activities. All 
traffic control devices installed in construction areas 
using Federal-aid funds shall conform to the MUTCD ...... 

5. Manual on Uniform Traffic control Devices, 1988 Edition, 
section 2B-10, Speed Limit Sign: 

"The Speed Limit sign shall display the limit established 
by law, or by regulation, after an engineering and 
traffic investigation has been made in accordance with 

. established traffic engineering practices. The speed 
limits shown shall be in multiples of 5 miles per hour. 

In order to determine the proper numerical value for a 
speed zone on the basis of an engineering and traffic 
investigation the following factors should be considered: 

1. Road surface characteristics, shoulder condition, 
grade, alignment and sight distance. 
2. The 85-percentile speed and pace speed. 
3. Roadside development and culture, and roadside 
friction. 
4. Safe speed for curves or hazardous locations within 
the zone. 
5. Parking practices and pedestrian activity. 
6. Reported accident experience for a recent 12-month 
period." (underlining added for emphasis) 

I hope this clarifies our position on Federal requirements for 
setting speed limits on Federal-aid projects, past and proposed. 

cc: HES-08 (Schertz) 
cc: HRC-08 (Rippley) 

:;ZZY' 
Hank D. HoneY'! 1 ve/ 
Division Admi 
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er

m
it

 c
on

st
ru

ct
io

n 
o

f 
pr

oj
ec

ts
 o

n
 t

he
 I

nt
er

st
at

e 
S

ys
te

m
 t

o
 s

u
ch

 s
ta

nd
ar

ds
. 

T
he

 S
ec

re
ta

ry
 

sh
al

l 
ap

pl
y 

su
ch

 s
ta

n
d

ar
d

s 
u

n
if

o
rm

ly
 

th
ro

ug
ho

ut
 

al
l 

th
e 

S
ta

te
s.

 

(e
) 

P
ro

je
ct

s 
o

n
 t

he
 F

ed
er

al
-a

id
 s

ec
o

n
d

ar
y

 s
ys

te
m

 i
n 

w
h

ic
h

 F
ed

er
­

al
 f

un
ds

 p
ar

ti
ci

pa
te

 s
ha

ll
 b

e 
co

n
st

ru
ct

ed
 a

cc
or

di
ng

 t
o 

sp
ec

if
ic

at
io

ns
 

th
at

 w
il

l 
pr

ov
id

e 
al

l-
w

ea
th

er
 s

er
vi

ce
 a

n
d

 p
er

m
it

 m
ai

nt
en

an
ce

 a
t 

a 
re

as
on

ab
le

 c
os

t.
 

\'
 

(d
) 

O
n 

an
y 

hi
gh

w
ay

 
pr

oj
ec

t 
in

 w
h

ic
h

 F
ed

er
al

 f
un

ds
 

h
er

ea
ft

er
 

pa
rt

ic
ip

at
e,

 o
r 

o
n

 a
n

y
 s

u
ch

 p
ro

je
ct

 c
o

n
st

ru
ct

ed
 s

in
ce

 D
ec

em
be

r 
20

, 
19

44
, 

th
e 

lo
ca

ti
on

, 
fo

rm
 a

n
d

 c
h

ar
ac

te
r 

o
f 

in
fo

rm
at

io
na

l,
 r

eg
ul

at
or

y 
an

d 
w

ar
n

in
g

 s
ig

ns
, 

cu
rb

 a
n

d
 p

av
em

en
t 

o
r 

ot
he

r 
m

ar
ki

ng
s,

 a
n

d
 

tr
af

fi
c 

si
gn

al
s 

in
st

al
le

d 
o

r 
p

la
ce

d
 b

y 
an

y
 p

ub
li

c 
au

th
or

it
y 

o
r 

o
th

er
 

ag
en

cy
, 

sh
al

l 
b

e 
su

bj
ec

t 
to

 
th

e 
ap

pr
ov

al
 

of
 

th
e 

S
ta

te
 

hi
gh

w
ay

 
d

ep
ar

tm
en

t 
w

it
h 

th
e 

co
n

cu
rr

en
ce

 o
f 

th
e 

S
ec

re
ta

ry
, 

w
h

o
 i

s 
di

re
ct

ed
 

to
 c

o
n

cu
r 

on
ly

 i
n 

su
ch

 i
ns

ta
ll

at
io

ns
 a

s 
wi

ll 
pr

om
ot

e 
th

e 
sa

fe
 a

n
d

 
ef

fi
ci

en
t 

ut
il

iz
at

io
n 

o
f 

th
e 

hi
gh

w
ay

s.
 

(e
) 

N
o 

fu
nd

s 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

ap
p

ro
v

ed
 f

o
r 

ex
pe

nd
it

ur
e 

o
n

 a
n

y
 F

ed
er

al
­

ai
d 

hi
gh

w
ay

, 
o

r 
hi

gh
w

ay
 

af
fe

C
te

d 
u

n
d

er
 c

ha
pt

er
 2

 o
f 

th
is

 t
it

le
, 

un
le

ss
 p

ro
p

er
 s

af
et

y 
pr

ot
ec

ti
ve

 d
ev

ic
es

 c
om

pl
yi

ng
 w

it
h 

sa
fe

ty
 s

ta
n­

da
rd

s 
de

te
rm

in
ed

 b
y 

th
e 

S
ec

re
ta

ry
 a

t 
th

at
 t

im
e 

as
 b

ei
ng

 a
de

qu
at

e 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

in
st

al
le

d 
o

r 
b

e 
in

 o
p

er
at

io
n

 a
t 

an
y

 h
ig

hw
ay

 a
n

d
 r

ai
lr

o
ad

 
gr

ad
e 

cr
os

si
ng

 o
r 

d
ra

w
b

ri
d

g
e 

o
n

 t
h

at
 p

o
rt

io
n

 o
f 

th
e 

hi
gh

w
ay

 w
it

h
 

re
sp

ec
t 

to
 w

hi
ch

 s
uc

h 
ex

p
en

d
it

u
re

s 
ar

e 
to

 b
e 

m
ad

e.
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01

 

o
th

er
 c

at
eg

o
ri

es
 o

f 
p

ro
je

ct
s.

 T
h

e 
F

H
W

 A
 

D
iv

is
io

n
 

A
d

m
in

is
tr

at
o

r 
sh

al
l 

al
so

 
as

­
su

re
 
th

a
t 

en
er

g
y

 e
ff

ic
ie

n
cy

 i
s 

a 
b

as
ic

 
o

b
je

ct
i v

e
 

in
 

th
e 

d
es

ig
n

 
an

d
 

co
n

st
ru

c­
ti

o
n

 o
f 

p
ro

je
ct

s.
 

(b
) 

T
h

e 
F

H
W

A
 I

ss
u

an
ce

 o
f 

a
n

 a
u

th
o

r­
iz

at
io

n
 

to
 

p
ro

ce
ed

 
w

it
h

 
th

e 
w

o
rk

 
o

n
 

an
y

 p
h

as
e 

o
f 

a 
h

ig
h

w
ay

 p
ro

je
ct

, 
in

cl
u

d
­

in
g

 
th

o
se

 
u

n
d

er
 

ce
rt

if
ic

at
io

n
 

ac
ce

p
t­

an
ce

 a
n

d
 s

ec
o

n
d

ar
y

 r
o

ad
 p

la
n

, 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

in
 r

es
p

o
n

se
 t

o
 a

 r
eq

u
es

t 
fr

o
m

 t
h

e 
S

H
A

. 
A

u
th

o
ri

za
ti

o
n

 c
an

 b
e 

g
iv

en
 o

n
ly

 a
ft

e
r 

ap
p

li
ca

b
le

 p
re

re
q

u
is

it
e 

re
q

u
ir

em
en

ts
 o

f 
F

ed
er

al
 

la
w

s.
 a

n
d

 i
m

p
le

m
en

ti
n

g
 r

eg
u

­
la

ti
o

n
s 

an
d

 d
ir

ec
ti

v
es

 h
av

e 
b

ee
n

 s
a
ti

s­
fi

ed
. 

e.
g.

. 
A

-9
5 

cl
ea

ri
n

g
h

o
u

se
 

re
v

ie
w

 
an

d
 

st
an

d
ar

d
s 

as
 

p
re

sc
ri

b
ed

 
b

y
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U
.S
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. 

(c
) 

A
u

th
o

ri
za

ti
o

n
s 

to
 

p
ro

ce
ed

 s
u

b
se

­
q

u
en

t 
to

 
p

ro
g

ra
m

 
ap

p
ro

v
al

 
fo

r 
n

o
n

­
h

ig
h

w
ay

 
p

u
b

li
c 

m
as

s 
tr

a
n

si
t 

p
ro

je
ct

s 
ar

e 
Is

su
ed

 b
y

 t
h

e 
U

rb
an

 M
as

s 
T

ra
n

sp
o

r­
ta

ti
o

n
 

A
d

m
in

is
tr

at
o

r 
in

 
ac

co
rd

an
ce

 
w

it
h

 2
3 

C
F

R
 p

a
rt

 8
10

 (
F

H
P

M
 6

--
3-

4)
. 

(d
) 

T
h

e 
In

it
ia

l 
au

th
o

ri
za

ti
o

n
 t

o
 p

ro
­

ce
ed

 
w

it
h

 
a 

p
h

as
e 

o
f 

w
o

rk
 

sh
al

l 
b

e 
b

as
ed

 
o

n
 

an
 

ap
p

ro
v

ed
 

it
e
m

 
p

ro
v

id
in

g
 

(~
r 

th
a
t 

p
h

as
e 

o
f 

w
o

rk
 I

n
 a

 c
u

rr
e
n

t 
p

ro
­

g
ra

m
. 

(e
) 

P
ro

Je
ct

.s
 i

n
 u

rb
an

iz
ed

 a
re

a
s 

ca
n

 b
e 

au
th

o
ri

ze
d

 
o

n
ly

 
a
ft

e
r 

th
e 

re
sp

o
n

si
b

le
 

p
u

b
li

c 
o

ff
ic

ia
ls

 
o

r 
ju

ri
sd

ic
ti

o
n

s 
in

 
w

h
ic

h
 t

h
e 

p
ro

je
ct

 i
s 

lo
ca

te
d

 h
av

e 
b

ee
n

 
co

n
su

lt
ed

 
an

d
 

th
e
ir

 
v

ie
w

s 
co

n
si

d
er

ed
 

w
it

h
 r

es
p

ec
t 

to
 t

h
e 

co
rr

id
o

r,
 t

h
e 

lo
ca

­
ti

o
n

 a
n

d
 t

h
e 

d
es

ig
n

 o
f 

th
e 

p
ro

je
ct

. 
<0

 
A

u
th

o
ri

za
ti

o
n

 
to

 
p

ro
ce

ed
 

w
it

h
 

a 
p

ro
je

ct
 

m
ay

 
b

e 
g

iv
en

 
fo

r 
a 

co
m

p
le

te
 

p
h

as
e 

o
r 

p
h

as
es

 o
f 

w
o

rk
, 

o
r 

a 
p

o
rt

io
n

 o
f 

a 
p

h
as

e 
o

f 
w

o
rk

. 
A

d
d

it
io

n
al

 a
u

th
o

ri
za

­
ti

o
n

s 
w

it
h

in
 t

h
e 

sa
m

e 
p

h
as

e(
s)

 o
f 

w
o

rk
 

do
 

n
o

t 
re

q
u

ir
e 

fu
rt

h
er

 
p

ro
g

ra
m

in
g

, 
If

 
su

ch
 

au
th

o
ri

za
ti

o
n

s 
ar

e 
w

it
h

in
 

th
e 

sc
op

e 
o

f 
th

e 
p

ro
g

ra
m

ed
 p

ro
je

ct
 a

n
d

 p
ro

­
vi

de
 

fo
r 

a 
ti

m
el

y
 

co
m

p
le

ti
o

n
 

o
f 

th
e
 

p
ro

je
ct

. 
(g

) 
F

ed
er

al
 

fu
n

d
s 

sh
al

l 
n

o
t 

p
ar

ti
ci

­
p

at
e 

in
 c

o
st

s 
in

cu
rr

ed
 p

ri
o

r 
to

 t
h

e 
d

a
te

 
o

f 
au

th
o

ri
za

ti
o

n
 t

o
 p

ro
ce

ed
. 

(h
) 

A
u

th
o

ri
za

ti
o

n
 

to
 

p
ro

ce
ed

 
w

it
h

 
w

o
rk

 s
h

al
l 

be
 d

ee
m

ed
 a

 c
o

n
tr

a
c
tu

a
l 

ob
­

li
g

at
io

n
 

o
f 

th
e 

F
ed

er
al

 
G

o
v

er
n

m
en

t 
u

n
d

er
 2

3 
U

.S
.C

. 
10

6 
an

d
 

sh
al

l 
re

q
u

ir
e 

th
e 

ap
p

ro
p

ri
at

e 
fu

n
d

s 
be

 a
v

ai
la

b
le

 
fo

r 
th

e 
fu

ll
 

F
ed

er
al

 
sh

ar
e 

o
f 

th
e 

co
st

 
o

f 
w

o
rk

 a
u

 th
o

rl
ze

d
 e

x
ce

p
t 

as
 f

ol
lo

w
s:

 
(1

) 
A

d
v

an
ce

 c
o

n
st

ru
ct

io
n

 p
ro

je
ct

s.
 

(2
) 

B
on

d 
Is

su
e 

p
ro

je
ct

s.
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4
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d
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o
n
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(3
) 

T
h

e 
p

re
li

m
in

ar
y

 s
tu

d
ie

s 
p

o
rt

io
n

 o
f 

th
e 

P
E

 
an

d
 

R
O

W
 

ph
as

e{
s)

 
(i

n
cl

u
d

in
g

 
h

ar
d

sh
ip

 
ac

q
u

is
it

io
n

 
an

d
 

p
ro

te
c
ti

v
e
 

b
u

y
in

g
) 

th
ro

u
g

h
 

th
e 

lo
ca

ti
o

n
 

st
a
g

e
 

(L
e.

, 
fr

o
m

 t
h

e 
en

d
 o

f 
sy

st
em

 p
la

n
n

in
g

 
th

ro
u

g
h

 
th

e 
se

le
ct

io
n

 
o

f 
a 

p
a
rt

ic
u

la
r 

lo
ca

ti
o

n
),

 
w

h
en

 
an

 
S

H
A

 
re

q
u

e
st

s 
a
u

­
th

o
ri

z
a
ti

o
n

 
w

it
h

 
o

b
li

g
at

io
n

 
o

f 
fu

n
d

s.
 

T
h

e 
w

ri
tt

e
n

 n
o

ti
ce

 t
o

 a
n

 S
H

A
 a

p
p

ro
v

­
In

g
 i

ts
 r

eq
u

es
t 

w
il

l 
co

n
ta

in
 t

h
e
 f

o
ll

o
w

­
in

g
 s

ta
te

m
e
n

t:
 "

A
u

th
o

ri
za

ti
o

n
 t

o
 p

ro
­

ce
ed

 s
h

al
l 

n
o

t 
c
o

n
st

it
u

te
 a

n
y

 c
o

m
m

it
­

m
e
n

t 
o

f 
F

ed
er

al
 f

u
n

d
s,

 n
o

r 
sh

a
ll

 i
t 

b
e 

co
n

st
ru

ed
 

as
 

cr
ea

ti
n

g
 i

n
 

a
n

y
 

m
a
n

n
e
r 

a
n

y
 o

b
li

g
at

io
n

 o
n

 t
h

e 
p

a
rt

 o
f 

th
e
 F

ed
­

er
al

 
G

o
v

er
n

m
en

t 
to

 
p

ro
v

id
e 

F
e
d

e
ra

l 
fu

n
d

s 
fo

r 
th

e 
u

n
d

er
ta

k
in

g
."

 
W

h
en

 
a 

p
ro

je
ct

 h
as

 
re

ce
iv

ed
 

a
n

 a
u

th
o

ri
z
a
ti

o
n

 
as

 p
e
rm

it
te

d
 a

b
o

v
e,

 s
u

b
se

q
u

en
t 

a
u

th
o

r­
Iz

at
io

n
s 

b
ey

o
n

d
 

th
e 

lo
ca

ti
o

n
 

st
a
g

e
 

sh
al

l 
n

o
t 

b
e 

g
iv

en
 

u
n

ti
l 

a
p

p
ro

p
ri

a
te

 
av

ai
la

b
le

 f
u

n
d

s 
h

av
e 

b
ee

n
 o

b
li

g
at

ed
 t

o
 

co
v

er
 t

h
e
 p

re
v

io
u

s 
au

th
o

ri
za

ti
o

n
. 

(4
) 

W
h

er
e 

a 
S

ta
te

 l
ac

k
s 

e
it

h
e
r 

F
ed

­
e
ra

l 
fu

n
d

s 
o

r 
o

b
li

g
at

io
n

al
 

a
u

th
o

ri
ty

, 
th

e 
ap

p
ro

v
al

 t
o

 u
n

d
er

fi
n

an
ce

 w
o

rk
 m

a
y

 
b

e 
g

iv
en

. 
b

u
t 

o
n

ly
 w

it
h

 t
h

e 
u

n
d

e
rs

ta
n

d
­

in
g

 t
h

a
t 

th
e 

d
o

ll
ar

 a
m

o
u

n
t 

o
f 

F
e
d

e
ra

l­
ai

d
 

p
a
rt

ic
ip

a
ti

o
n

 
is

 
li

m
it

ed
 

to
 

th
e
 

a
m

o
u

n
t 

c
o

m
m

it
te

d
 a

t 
th

e 
ti

m
e
 o

f 
fu

n
d

 
o

b
li

g
at

io
n

 o
r 

th
e 

le
g

al
 p

ro
 r

a
ta

, 
w

h
ic

h
­

ev
er

 i
s 

le
ss

. 
(5

) 
In

 s
pe

C
ia

l 
ca

se
s 

w
h

er
e 

th
e
 F

e
d

e
ra

l 
H

ig
h

w
ay

 
A

d
m

in
is

tr
at

o
r 

d
e
te

rm
in

e
s 

It
 

to
 b

e 
in

 
th

e 
b

es
t 

In
te

re
st

 o
f 

th
e
 

F
ed

­
er

al
-a

id
 h

ig
h

w
ay

 p
ro

g
ra

m
. 

(I
) 

N
o 

p
ro

je
ct

 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

a
u

th
o

ri
z
e
d

 
th

a
t 

w
il

l 
re

su
lt

 i
n

 t
h

e 
se

v
er

an
ce

 o
r 

d
e­

st
ru

c
ti

o
n

 o
f 

a
n

 e
x

is
ti

n
g

 m
a
jo

r 
ro

u
te

 f
o

r 
n

o
n

-m
o

to
ri

ze
d

 
tr

a
n

sp
o

rt
a
ti

o
n

 
tr

af
fi

c 
an

d
 

li
g

h
t 

m
o

to
rc

y
cl

es
, 

u
n

le
ss

 
su

c
h

 
p

ro
je

ct
 p

ro
v

id
es

 a
 r

ea
so

n
ab

ly
 a

lt
e
rn

a
te

 
ro

u
te

 o
r 

su
ch

 a
 r

o
u

te
 e

x
is

ts
. 

(4
3 

F
R

 3
44

61
. 

A
u

g
. 

4.
 

19
78

. 
as

 a
m

e
n

d
e
d

 a
t 

44
 

F
R

 4
68

35
. 

A
u

g
. 

9.
 

19
79

; 
45

 
F

R
 5

80
37

. 
A

u
g

. 
29

, 
19

80
; 

47
 F

R
 4

72
39

. 
O

ct
. 

25
. 

19
82

] 

S
u

b
p

a
rt

 B
-P

la
n

s,
 S

p
e

ci
fic

a
tio

n
s,

 
a

n
d

 E
st

im
at

es
 

A
U

T
H

O
R

IT
Y

: 
23

 
U

.S
.C

. 
10

6.
 

31
5:

 
49

 
C
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d
in

g
. 

A
n

 
o

ri
g

in
al

 
ag

re
em

en
t 

sh
al

l 
b

e 
p

re
p

ar
ed

 o
n

 F
H

W
A

 
F

o
rm

 P
R

-2
 (

ap
p

en
d

ix
 

A
),

 
an

d
 

am
en

d
­

m
e
n

ts
 t

o
 o

r 
m

o
d

if
ic

at
io

n
 o

f 
su

ch
 o

ri
g

i­
n

al
 

ag
re

em
en

t 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

p
re

p
ar

ed
 

o
n

 
F

H
W

 A
 

F
o

rm
 

P
R

-2
A

 
(a

p
p

en
d

ix
 

B
).

 
A

g
re

em
en

ts
 f

o
r 

p
ro

je
ct

s 
u

n
d

er
 t

h
e
 N

a­
ti

o
n

al
 

C
o

o
p

er
at

iv
e 

H
ig

h
w

ay
 

R
es

ea
rc

h
 

P
ro

g
ra

m
 (

N
C

H
R

P
) 

sh
a
ll

 b
e 

p
re

p
ar

ed
 o

n
 

F
H

W
A

 F
o

rm
 P

R
-2

.1
 (

ap
p

en
d

ix
 C

).
 

(b
) 

P
ro

je
ct

 a
g

re
em

en
ts

, 
a
n

d
 m

o
d

if
ic

a­
ti

o
n

s 
o

f 
an

d
 a

m
en

d
m

en
ts

 t
h

e
re

to
, 

sh
al

l 
ev

id
en

ce
 a

cc
ep

ta
n

ce
 b

y
 t

h
e
 S

ta
te

 h
ig

h
­

w
ay

 a
g

en
cy

 o
f:

 
(1

) 
C

o
n

d
it

io
n

s 
to

 p
a
y

m
e
n

t 
o

f 
F

ed
er

al
 

fu
n

d
s 

as
 p

re
sc

ri
b

ed
 b

y
 F

ed
er

al
 s

ta
tu

te
s 

an
d

 r
eg

u
la

ti
o

n
s;

 a
n

d
 

(2
) 

T
h

e 
a
m

o
u

n
t 

o
f 

F
e
d

e
ra

l 
fu

n
d

s 
o

b
ll

­
g

at
ed

. 

[3
9 

F
R

 3
53

48
. 

O
ct

. 
1.

 1
97

4]
 

§ 
63

0.
30

4 
P

re
p

a
ra

ti
o

n
 o

f 
a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t.
 

(a
) 

T
h

e 
p

u
rp

o
se

s 
o

f 
th

e 
F

o
rm

 
P

R
-2

 
ar

e:
 

(1
) 

T
o

 
co

v
er

 
th

e 
v

ar
io

u
s 

ty
p

es
 

o
f 

p
ro

je
ct

s 
an

d
 k

in
d

s 
o

f 
w

o
rk

 t
o

 b
e 

u
n

d
er

­
ta

k
e
n

; 
(2

) 
T

o
 i

n
d

ic
at

e 
th

e 
ef

fe
ct

l v
e 

d
at

e 
g

o
v

­
e
rn

in
g

 
re

im
b

u
rs

em
en

t 
o

f 
th

e
 

F
ed

er
al

 
sh

a
re

 o
f 

el
ig

ib
le

 i
te

m
s 

o
f 

co
st

; 

I 
23

 <I
. ~

 ~
h.

 I 
,..

 .•
 

J4
 E

cK
uu

"1
 

(3
) 

T
o

 s
h

o
w

 t
h

e
 t

o
ta

l 
a
m

o
u

n
t 

o
f 

F
ed

­
er

al
 

fu
n

d
s 

o
b

li
g

at
ed

 a
n

d
 u

n
d

er
 a

g
re

e­
m

e
n

t 
fo

r 
th

e 
p

ro
je

ct
; 

an
d

 
(4

) 
T

o
 s

e
t 

fo
rt

h
 a

n
y

 s
p

ec
ia

l 
p

ro
v

iS
io

n
s 

re
la

ti
n

g
 t

o
 t

h
e 

p
ro

je
ct

. 
(b

) 
'r

h
e
 D

iv
is

io
n

 
A

d
m

in
is

tr
a
to

r 
p

u
r­

su
a
n

t 
to

 h
is

 d
el

eg
at

ed
 a

u
th

o
ri

ty
 s

h
al

l 
o

n
 b

eh
al

f 
o

f 
F

H
W

 A
 e

x
ec

u
te

 t
h

e 
p

ro
je

ct
 

a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t 
o

f 
m

o
d

if
ic

at
io

n
 

o
r 

am
en

d
­

m
e
n

t 
th

er
eo

f 
w

h
en

 h
e 

is
 s

at
is

fi
ed

 t
h

a
t 

th
e
 

ag
re

em
en

t,
 

o
r 

m
o

d
if

ic
at

io
n

 
o

r 
a
m

e
n

d
m

e
n

t 
th

er
eo

f.
 

is
 

p
ro

p
er

ly
 

p
re

­
p

ar
ed

 
an

d
 

n
o

t 
a
t 

v
ar

ia
n

ce
 

w
it

h
 

an
y

 
st

a
tu

to
ry

 
o

r 
re

g
u

la
to

ry
 

re
q

U
ir

em
en

ts
 

p
u

rs
u

a
n

t 
to

 F
ed

er
al

 l
aw

s.
 

(c
) 

T
h

e 
F

o
rm

 P
R

-2
 s

h
al

l 
b

e 
u

tl
li

ze
d

 
as

 f
ol

lo
w

s:
 

(1
) 

A
ll

 i
n

fo
rm

at
io

n
 n

o
rm

al
ly

 r
eq

u
ir

ed
 

fo
r 

p
ro

p
er

 
p

re
p

a
ra

ti
o

n
 

o
f 

F
o

rm
 

P
R

-2
 

ca
n

 b
e 

p
la

ce
d

 o
n

 t
h

e
 f

ir
.s

t 
p

ag
e 

o
f 

th
e 

fo
rm

. 
A

ll
 

si
g

n
a
tu

re
s 

w
il

l 
p.

pp
ea

r 
o

n
 

th
a
t 

p
ag

e 
in

 t
h

e 
sp

ac
es

 p
ro

v
id

ed
. 

S
ep

a­
ra

te
 

p
ro

je
ct

 
a
g

re
e
m

e
n

ts
 

w
il

l 
b

e 
p

re
­

p
ar

ed
 f

o
r 

ea
ch

 s
u

cc
es

si
v

e 
Im

p
ro

v
em

en
t 

o
r 

in
d

ep
en

d
en

t 
c
la

ss
 o

f 
w

o
rk

 s
u

b
je

ct
 t

o
 

F
ed

er
al

 f
u
n
d
i
n
g
~
h
a
t
 
is

 n
o

t 
to

 b
e 

p
er

­
fo

rm
ed

 c
o

n
te

m
p

o
ra

n
eo

u
sl

y
 w

it
h

 o
th

e
r 

w
o

rk
. 

b
et

w
ee

n
 t

h
e
 s

a
m

e
 t

e
rm

in
i.

 
(2

) 
P

ro
v

is
io

n
s 

1 
th

ro
u

g
h

 2
0 

o
f 

F
o

rm
 

P
R

-2
 

c
o

n
ta

in
 

sp
ec

ia
l 

pr
O

V
is

io
ns

 
to

 
ap

p
ly

 
to

 
a
g

re
e
m

e
n

ts
 

fo
r 

in
d

iv
id

u
al

 
p

ro
je

ct
s.

 
T

h
e 

sp
ec

ia
l 

p
ro

v
is

io
n

s 
w

h
ic

h
 

ap
p

ly
 

to
 

a 
p

a
rt

ic
u

la
r 

p
ro

je
ct

 
w

il
l 

b
e 

g
o

v
er

n
ed

 b
y

 t
h

e
 p

ro
je

c
t 

id
en

ti
fi

ca
ti

o
n

 
d

et
er

m
in

ed
 I

n
 a

cc
o

rd
an

ce
 w

it
h

 v
o

l.
 6

, 
ch

ap
. 

3.
 

se
ct

io
n

 
2 

o
f 

th
e
 

F
ed

er
al

-A
id

 
H

ig
h

w
ay

 P
ro

g
ra

m
 M

an
u

al
. 

T
h

o
se

 s
p

e­
ci

al
 p

ro
v

is
io

n
s 

ap
p

li
ca

b
le

 t
o

 a
 p

a
rt

ic
u

­
la

r 
p

ro
je

ct
 b

ec
o

m
e 

a
u

to
m

a
ti

c
a
ll

y
 

in
­

co
rp

o
ra

te
d

 i
n

 t
h

e
 p

ro
je

c
t 

a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t 
b

y
 

m
ea

n
s 

o
f 

su
ch

 p
ro

je
c
t 

Id
en

ti
fi

ca
ti

o
n

. 
(3

) 
S

p
ac

e 
is

 p
ro

v
id

ed
 o

n
 F

o
rm

 P
R

-2
 

fo
r 

li
st

in
g

 a
d

d
it

io
n

a
l 

p
ro

v
is

io
n

s 
ap

p
li

­
ca

b
le

 
to

 
a 

p
a
rt

ic
u

la
r 

p
ro

je
ct

. 
If

 n
ec

­
es

sa
ry

. 
a
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

ts
 t

o
 F

o
rm

 P
R

-2
 m

ay
 

b
e 

m
ad

e.
 

T
h

is
 s

p
ac

e 
w

il
l 

al
so

 
b

e 
u

ti
­

li
ze

d
 a

s 
fo

ll
ow

s:
 

(I
) 

W
h

en
 F

ed
er

al
 f

u
n

d
s 

a
re

 t
o

 p
ar

ti
ci

­
p

at
e 

in
 t

h
e 

c
o

st
 o

f 
c
o

n
st

ru
c
ti

n
g

 a
 

to
ll

 
fa

c
m

ty
. 

to
 r

ef
er

en
ce

 t
h

e
 a

g
re

e
m

e
n

t 
re

­
q

u
ir

ed
 b

y
 2

3 
U

.S
.C

. 
12

9;
 

(l
i)

 W
h

en
 a

 
F

ed
er

al
 a

g
en

cy
 I

s 
to

 u
n

­
d

e
rt

a
k

e
 

a'
 F

ed
er

al
-a

id
 

p
ro

je
ct

. 
to

 
re

f­
er

en
ce

 
th

e 
a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t 
b

et
w

ee
n

 
th

e 
S

ta
te

 a
n

d
 s

u
ch

 F
e
d

e
ra

l 
ag

en
cy

 r
eq

u
ir

ed
 

b
y

 2
3 

U
.S

.C
. 

13
2.

 
an

d
 

to
 s

e
t 

fo
rt

h
 

th
e 

a
m

o
u

n
t 

o
f 

th
e 

S
ta

te
 

d
ep

o
si

t 
o

r 
p

ay
­

m
e
n

t 
to

 s
u

ch
 F

e
d

e
ra

l 
ag

en
cy

. 

16
4 

• ~
.
 

I'
 "

 
f 

,... 
.... 

:..
.0

 

I 
F

e
d

e
rJ

 n
lY

ll
w

a
J
 r
.u

ll
li
n

is
t .

 .II
Iv

n.
 O

!. 
(i

ii
) 

W
h

en
 

a 
S

ta
te

 
is

 
to

 
u

n
d

e
rt

a
k

e
 

fe
d

er
al

ly
 f

in
an

ce
d

 o
r 

a
ss

is
te

d
 w

o
rk

 o
n

 
p

u
b

li
c 

la
n

d
s 

h
ig

h
w

ay
s 

(2
3 

U
.S

.C
. 

20
9)

 o
r 

d
ef

en
se

 a
cc

es
s 

h
ig

h
w

ay
s 

(2
3 

U
.S

.C
. 

21
0)

. 
to

 
re

fe
re

n
ce

 
th

e 
ap

p
ll

ca
b

le
 

se
c
ti

o
n

 
o

f 
T

it
le

 2
3,

 U
n

it
ed

 S
ta

te
s 

C
o

d
e.

 
(i

v)
 W

h
en

 
th

er
e 

Is
 a

n
 a

g
re

e
m

e
n

t 
b

e­
tw

ee
n

 
th

e
 

S
ta

te
 

an
d

 
a 

lo
ca

l 
u

n
it

 
o

f 
G

o
v

er
n

m
en

t 
w

it
h

 p
ro

v
is

io
n

s 
fo

r 
p

a
rk

­
in

g
 r

e
g

u
la

ti
o

n
s 

an
d

 t
ra

ff
ic

 c
o

n
tr

o
l.

 
(4

) 
F

o
r 

H
P

&
R

 p
ro

je
ct

. 
n

o
 e

n
tr

y
 w

1l
1 

b
e 

m
ad

e 
in

 
th

e 
sp

ac
e 

la
b

el
ed

 "
C

O
U

N
­

T
Y

."
 F

o
r 

a
ll

 o
th

e
r 

p
ro

je
ct

s,
 t

h
e
 c

o
u

n
ty

 
o

r 
c
o

u
n

ti
e
s 

in
 w

h
ic

h
 t

h
e
 p

ro
je

c
t 

is
 l

o
­

ca
te

d
 w

il
l 

b
e 

sh
o

w
n

. 
(5

) 
T

h
e 

sp
ac

e 
la

b
el

ed
 

"P
R

O
JE

C
T

 
T

E
R

M
IN

I"
 i

s 
fo

r 
Id

en
ti

fy
in

g
 t

h
e
 l

o
ca

­
ti

o
n

 
o

f 
p

ro
je

ct
s 

b
y

 
te

rm
in

i.
 

su
c
h

 
a
s 

"t
h

re
e
 

m
ll

es
 

e
a
st

 
o

f 
E

x
ce

ll
 

to
 

fo
u

r 
m

ll
es

 w
es

t 
o

f 
C

la
rk

."
 T

h
e
 U

.S
.,

 S
ta

te
, 

o
r 

c
o

u
n

ty
 r

o
u

te
 n

u
m

b
er

. 
If

 a
n

y
. 

sh
a
ll

 
b

e 
sh

o
w

n
, 

o
r 

In
d

ic
at

io
n

 g
iv

en
 t

h
a
t 

th
e
 

p
ro

je
c
t 

Is
 l

o
ca

te
d

 o
n

 a
 
c
o

u
n

ty
 o

r 
lo

ca
l 

ro
ad

. 
E

n
g

in
ee

ri
n

g
 s

ta
ti

o
n

s 
m

a
y

 n
o

t 
b

e 
u

se
d

. 
S

p
ec

ia
l 

H
ig

h
w

ay
 

P
la

n
n

in
g

 
a
n

d
 

R
es

ea
rc

h
 P

ro
je

ct
s 

sh
al

l 
b

e 
Id

e
n

ti
fi

e
d

 I
n

 
th

is
 

sp
ac

e 
b

y
 

p
ro

je
ct

 
ty

p
e
 

(N
a
ti

o
n

a
l 

P
o

o
le

d
 F

u
n

d
 S

tu
d

ie
s 

(N
P

F
S

»
 o

r 
(I

n
tr

a
­

R
eg

io
n

al
 

C
o

o
p

er
at

iv
e 

S
tu

d
ie

s 
(I

R
C

S
»

 
an

d
 t

it
le

 o
f 

th
e
 s

tu
d

y
. 

(6
) 

T
h

e
 

sp
ac

es
 

u
n

d
e
r 

th
e
 

h
e
a
d

in
g

 
"E

F
F

E
C

T
IV

E
 D

A
T

E
 O

F
 A

U
T

H
O

R
IZ

A
­

T
IO

N
" 

w
il

l 
b

e 
u

ti
li

ze
d

 t
o

 s
h

o
w

 t
h

e
 d

a
te

 
su

b
se

q
u

e
n

t 
to

 w
h

ic
h

 a
n

y
 i

te
m

 o
f 

c
o

st
 

se
t 

fo
rt

h
 I

n
 t

h
e 

sp
ac

es
 s

p
e
c
if

ic
a
ll

y
 l

a­
b

el
ed

 
u

n
d

e
r 

th
e
 

h
ea

d
in

g
 

"P
R

O
JE

C
T

 
C

L
A

S
S

IF
IC

A
T

IO
N

 
O

R
 

P
H

A
S

E
 

O
F

 
W

O
R

K
" 

is
 e

li
g

ib
le

 f
o

r 
F

e
d

e
ra

l 
p

a
rt

ic
i­

p
a
ti

o
n

. 
(7

) 
T

h
e
 s

p
ac

e 
la

b
el

ed
 "

O
T

H
E

R
" 

u
n

d
e
r 

th
e
 h

ea
d

in
g

 "
P

R
O

JE
C

T
 C

L
A

S
S

IF
IC

A
­

T
IO

N
 

O
R

 P
H

A
S

E
 O

F
 

W
O

R
K

" 
w

il
l 

b
e 

u
se

d
 

to
 
se

t 
fo

rt
h

 
a 

p
ro

je
c
t 

cl
as

si
fi

ca
­

ti
o

n
 
o

r 
cl

as
s 

o
f 

w
o

rk
 
n

o
t 

sp
eC

if
ic

al
ly

 
la

b
el

ed
 

in
 

th
e 

sp
ac

es
 

Im
m

e
d

ia
te

ly
 

ab
o

v
e 

"O
T

H
E

R
."

 
(8

) 
In

 t
h

e
 s

p
ac

es
 l

ab
el

ed
 "

A
P

P
R

O
X

I­
M

A
T

E
 L

E
N

G
T

H
 (

M
ll

es
)"

 t
h

e
 l

e
n

g
th

 o
f 

p
re

li
m

in
a
ry

 e
n

g
in

ee
ri

n
g

 a
n

d
 c

o
n

st
ru

c
­

ti
o

n
 w

o
rk

 w
ll

l 
b

e 
sh

o
w

n
 t

o
 t

h
e
 n

e
a
re

st
 

te
n

th
 o

f 
a 

m
ll

e.
 

(9
) 

In
 

th
e 

sp
ac

e 
la

b
el

ed
 

"E
S

T
I-

M
A

T
E

D
 T

O
T

A
L

 C
O

S
T

 O
F

 P
R

O
JE

C
T

" 
th

e 
su

m
 o

f 
th

e 
e
st

im
a
te

d
 c

o
st

s 
fo

r 
al

l 
p

ro
je

ct
 

cl
as

si
fi

ca
ti

o
n

s 
o

r 
C

la
ss

es
' 

o
f 

w
o

rk
 s

e
t 

fo
rt

h
 a

b
o

v
e 

In
 t

h
e
 a

g
re

e
m

e
n

t 
as

 a
p

p
li

ca
b

le
 t

o
 t

h
e 

p
a
rt

ic
u

la
r 

p
ro

je
c
t 

w
il

l 
b

e 
en

te
re

d
. 

F
o

r 
c
o

n
st

ru
c
ti

o
n

 w
o

rk
. 

th
e
 
a
m

o
u

n
t 

en
te

re
d

 
w

il
l 

b
e 

b
as

ed
 

o
n

 

I 
I 

I 

th
e
 

c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

p
ri

c
e
 

p
lu

s 
G

o
n

ti
n

g
en

ci
e 

an
d

/o
r 

th
e
 f

o
rc

e 
a
c
c
o

u
n

t 
e
st

im
a
te

s 
a 

p
ro

v
ed

 b
y

 t
h

e
 D

iv
is

io
n

 A
d

m
in

is
tr

a
to

r.
 

(1
0

) 
In

 t
h

e
 s

p
a
c
e
 l

ab
el

ed
 "

F
E

D
E

R
A

 
F

U
N

D
S

" 
th

e
 s

u
m

 o
f 

th
e
 F

e
d

e
ra

l 
fu

n
d

 
fo

r 
al

l 
p

ro
je

c
t 

c
la

ss
if

ic
a
ti

o
n

s 
o

r 
c
la

ss
e
 

o
f 

w
o

rk
 a

s 
ap

p
li

ca
b

le
 t

o
 t

h
e
 p

a
rt

ic
u

la
 

p
ro

je
ct

 w
ll

l 
b

e 
e
n

te
re

d
. 

F
o

r 
b

o
n

d
 i

ss
u

 
p

ro
je

ct
s 

a
n

d
 p

ro
je

c
ts

 t
o

 b
e 

c
o

n
st

ru
c
te

 
In

 a
d

v
an

ce
 o

f 
a
p

p
o

rt
io

n
m

e
n

ts
 p

u
rs

u
a
n

 
to
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U

.S
.C
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5,
 

th
e
 

a
m

o
u

n
t 

e
n

te
re

 
w

ll
l 

be
 b

as
ed

 o
n

 a
n

 e
st

im
a
te

 o
f 

F
e
d

e
r 

fu
n

d
s 

to
 b

e 
su

b
se

q
u

e
n

tl
y

 a
p

p
o

rt
io

n
e
 

A
n

y
 p

o
rt

io
n

 o
f 

a 
p

ro
je

c
t 

b
e
in

g
 r

e
ta

ln
e
 

in
 

a 
"p

ro
g

ra
m

m
e
d

 
o

n
lY

" 
s
ta

tu
s
 
sh

a
 

n
o

t 
b

e 
In

cl
u

d
ed

 i
n

 a
 p

ro
je

c
t 

a
g

re
e
 m

e
n

 
(d

) 
T

h
e 

o
ri

g
in

a
l 

a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t 
a
n

d
 

o
n

 
co

p
y

 
th

e
re

o
f 

w
il

l 
b

e 
e
x

e
c
u

te
d

 
b

y
 

th
 

p
ro

p
er

 
o

ff
ic

er
 

o
f 

th
e
 

S
ta

te
 

h
ig

h
w

a
 

ag
en

cy
 a

n
d

 f
o

rw
ar

d
ed

 
to

 
th

e
 

D
iv

ls
lo

 
A

d
m

in
is

tr
a
to

r 
fo

r 
re

v
ie

w
 

a
n

d
 

e
x

e
c
 

ti
o

n
. 

T
h

e 
D

iv
is

io
n

 
A

d
m

in
is

tr
a
to

r 
w

i 
re

ta
in

 
th

e
 
o

ri
g

in
a
l 

a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t 
a
s 

p
a
 

o
f 

th
e
 p

ro
je

c
t 

st
a
tu

s 
re

c
o

rd
s.

 O
n

e 
e
x

 
c
u

te
d

 
co

p
y

 
w

il
l 

b
e 

re
tu

rn
e
d

 
to

 
th

 
S

ta
te

 h
ig

h
w

ay
 

ag
en

cy
. 

W
h

en
 

re
q

u
ir

e
 

b
y

 
th

e 
re

g
io

n
a
l 

o
ff

ic
e,

 
a 

c
o

n
fo

rm
e
 

co
p

y
 w

il
l 

b
e 

se
n

t 
to

 t
h

a
t 

o
ff

ic
e.

 
(e

) 
H

P
&

R
 

a
g

re
e
m

e
n

ts
 

w
il

l 
b

e
 

p
r 

p
ar

ed
 a

n
d

 e
x

e
c
u

te
d

 w
h

e
n

 t
h

e
 S

ta
te

 h
 

b
ee

n
 

a
u

th
o

ri
z
e
d

 
to

 
p

ro
c
e
e
d

 
w

it
h

't
 

H
P

&
R

 
w

o
rk

 
p

ro
g

ra
m

 
In

 
w

h
o

le
 

o
r 

1 
p

a
rt

. 
If

 t
h

e
 

a
g

re
e
m

e
n

t 
c
o

v
e
rs

 
o

n
ly

 
p

a
rt

 o
f 

th
e
 w

o
rk

 
p

ro
g

ra
m

, 
it

 s
h

a
ll

 
am

en
d

ed
 a

t 
th

e 
tl

in
e
 o

r 
ti

m
e
s 

w
h

e
n

 t
 

S
ta

te
 I

s 
a
u

th
o

ri
z
e
d

 t
o

 p
ro

c
e
e
d

 w
it

h
 t

 
re

m
a
in

in
g

 
p

a
rt

 
o

r 
p

a
rt

s.
 

A
g

re
e
m

e
n

 
fo

r 
S

p
eC

ia
l 

H
ig

h
w

ay
 P

la
n

n
in

g
 a

n
d

 R
 

se
ar

ch
 p

ro
je

c
ts

 w
il

l 
b

e 
p

re
p

a
re

d
 a

n
d

 e
 

ec
u

te
d

 
se

p
a
ra

te
ly

 
fr

o
m

 
th

e
· 

a
n

n
u

 
H

P
&

R
 a

g
re

e
m

e
n

ts
. 

(A
p

p
ro

v
ed

 b
y

 t
h

e
 O

ff
ic

e 
o

f 
M

a
n

a
g

e
m

e
n

t 
a
n

 
B

u
d

g
e
t 

u
n

d
e
r 

c
o

n
tr

o
l 

n
u

m
b

e
r 

21
25

-0
52

9)
 

[3
9 

F
R

 3
53

48
. 

O
ct

. 
1.

 1
91

4.
 a

s 
a
m

e
n

d
e
d

 a
t 

40
 F

 
55

63
9.

 D
ec

. 
1.

 1
97

5;
 4

1 
F

R
 3

32
53

. 
A

u
g

. 
9,

 1
97

6;
 4

 
F

R
 3

30
08

. 
A

u
g

. 
20

. 
19

84
] 

§ 
6

3
0

.3
0

5
 

i\
g

rc
e
m

e
n

t 
p

ro
v

is
io

n
s 

rc
 

g
a
rd

in
g

 o
v

e
rr

u
n

s 
in

 c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

ti
m

e.
 

(a
) 

E
ac

h
 S

ta
te

 h
ig

h
w

a
y

 a
g

en
cy

 (
S

U
A

 
sh

al
l 

e
st

a
b

li
sh

 s
p

ec
if

ic
 l

iq
u

id
a
te

d
 d

a
m

 
ag

es
 

ra
te

s 
a
p

p
li

c
a
b

le
 

to
 

p
ro

je
ct

s 
11

 
th

a
t 

S
ta

te
. 

T
h

e
 r

a
te

s 
m

a
y

 b
e 

p
ro

je
c
t 

sp
ec

if
ic

 
o

r 
m

a
y

 
b

e 
In

 
th

e
 

fo
rm

 
o

f 
I 

ta
b

le
 o

r 
sc

h
ed

u
le

 d
ev

el
o

p
ed

 f
o

r 
n 

ra
n

R
' 

o
f 

p
ro

je
ct

 
c
o

st
s 

n
n

d
lo

r 
p

ro
je

ct
 

ty
p

es
 

T
h

es
e 

ra
te

s 
sh

al
l,

 a
s 

a 
m

in
il

ll
u

m
, 

b
e 

cs
 

ta
b

ll
sh

ed
 t

o
 c

o
v

er
 t

h
e
 e

st
im

a
te

d
 a

v
e
r 

ag
e 

d
al

ly
 

c
o

n
st

ru
c
ti

o
n

 
en

gi
ne

el
'!1

11
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I 
I 

II
 

§6
30

.Z
O

S
 

(C
E

) 
co

st
s 

as
so

ci
at

ed
 w

it
h

 t
h

e 
ty

p
e
 o

f 
w

o
rk

 e
n

co
u

n
te

re
d

 o
n

 t
h

e 
p

ro
je

ct
. 

T
h

e
 

am
o

u
n

ts
 s

h
al

l 
be

 a
ss

es
se

d
 b

y
 m

ea
n

s 
o

f 
d

ed
u

ct
io

n
s.

 
fo

r 
ea

ch
 

ca
le

n
d

ar
 

d
ay

 
o

r 
w

o
rk

d
ay

 
o

v
er

ru
n

 
In

 
c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

ti
m

e
, 

fr
o

m
 

p
ay

m
en

ts
 

o
th

er
w

is
e 

d
u

e 
to

 
th

e 
co

n
tr

ac
to

r 
fo

r 
p

er
fo

rm
an

ce
 
in

 a
cc

o
rd

­
an

ce
 w

it
h

 t
h

e 
c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

te
rm

s.
 

(b
) 

T
h

e 
ra

te
s 

es
ta

b
li

sh
ed

 s
h

al
l 

b
e 

su
b

­
je

ct
 

to
 

FH
W

 A
 

ap
p

ro
v

al
 

e
it

h
e
r 

o
n

 
a 

p
ro

je
ct

-b
y

-p
ro

je
ct

 b
as

is
. 

in
 t

h
e 

ca
se

 o
f 

p
ro

je
ct

-s
p

ec
if

ic
 r

at
es

, 
o

r 
o

n
 a

 
p

er
io

d
ic

 
b

as
is

 
af

te
r 

In
it

ia
l 

ap
p

ro
v

al
 

w
h

er
e 

a 
ra

te
 

ta
b

le
 o

r 
sc

h
ed

u
le

 
is

 u
se

d
. 

In
 
th

e
 

la
tt

e
r 

ca
se

, 
th

e 
S

H
A

 s
h

al
l 

p
er

io
d

ic
al

ly
 

re
v

ie
w

 I
 ts

 c
o

st
 d

a
ta

 t
o

 a
sc

e
rt

a
in

 I
f 

th
e
 

ra
te

 
ta

b
le

/s
ch

ed
u

le
 

cl
o

se
ly

 
ap

p
ro

x
i­

m
a
te

s.
a
t 

a 
m

in
im

u
m

. 
th

e 
a
c
tu

a
l 

a
v

e
r­

ag
e 

d
al

ly
 C

E
 c

o
st

s 
as

so
ci

at
ed

 w
it

h
 t

h
e
 

ty
p

e 
an

d
 

si
ze

 
o

f 
th

e 
p

ro
je

ct
s 

in
 

th
e
 

S
ta

te
. 

W
he

re
 

ra
te

 
sc

h
ed

u
le

s 
o

r 
o

th
e
r 

m
ea

n
s 

ar
e 

al
re

ad
y

 i
n

cl
u

d
ed

 I
n

 t
h

e
 S

H
A

 
sp

ec
lf

lc
at

io
n

s 
o

r 
st

a
n

d
a
rd

 s
p

ec
ia

l 
p

ro
­

v
is

io
n

s.
 

v
er

if
ic

at
io

n
 b

y
 

th
e 

S
H

A
 

th
a
t 

th
e 

am
o

u
n

ts
 a

re
 a

d
eq

U
at

e 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

su
b

­
m

it
te

d
 t

o
 t

h
e 

F
H

W
A

 f
o

r 
re

v
ie

w
 a

n
d

 a
p

­
p

ro
v

al
. 

A
ft

er
 

In
it

ia
l 

ap
p

ro
v

al
 

b
y

 
th

e
 

F
H

W
 A

 o
f 

th
e 

ra
te

s.
 t

h
e
 S

R
A

 s
h

a
ll

 r
e
­

v
ie

w
 t

h
e 

ra
te

s 
a
t 

le
a
st

 e
v

er
y

 
2 

y
e
a
rs

 
an

d
 p

ro
v

id
e 

u
p

d
at

ed
 r

a
te

s.
 

w
h

en
 

n
ec

­
es

sa
ry

, 
fo

r 
F

H
W

A
 a

p
p

ro
v

al
. 
If

 u
p

d
a
te

d
 

ra
te

s 
ar

e 
n

o
t 

w
ar

ra
n

te
d

, 
ju

st
if

ic
a
ti

o
n

 
o

f 
th

is
 f

ac
t 

Is
 t

o
 b

e 
se

n
t 

to
 t

h
e
 F

H
W

 A
 

fo
r 

re
v

ie
w

 a
n

d
 a

cc
ep

ta
n

ce
. 

(c
) 

T
h

e 
S

H
A

 m
ay

, 
w

it
h

 F
H

W
A

 
co

n
­

cu
rr

en
ce

, 
In

cl
u

d
e 

ad
d

it
io

n
al

 
a
m

o
u

n
ts

 
a
s 

li
q

u
id

at
ed

 d
am

ag
es

 i
n

 e
ac

h
 c

o
n

tr
a
c
t 

to
 

co
v

er
 

o
th

e
r 

an
ti

C
ip

at
ed

 
c
o

st
s 

ot
 

p
ro

je
ct

 
re

la
te

d
 

d
el

ay
s 

o
r 

in
co

n
v

en
­

Ie
n

ce
s 

to
 t

h
e 

S
R

A
 o

r 
th

e 
p

u
b

li
c.

 C
o

st
s 

re
su

lt
in

g
 

fr
o

m
 

w
in

te
r 

sh
u

td
o

w
n

s,
 

re
­

ta
in

in
g

 d
et

o
u

rs
 f

o
r 

an
 e

x
te

n
d

ed
 t

im
e
, 

ad
d

it
io

n
al

 d
em

u
rr

ag
e.

 o
r 

sl
m

ll
a
r 

c
o

st
s 

as
 w

el
l 

as
 r

o
ad

 u
se

r 
d

el
ay

 c
o

st
s 

m
a
y

 b
e 

In
cl

u
d

ed
. 

(d
) 

In
 a

d
d

it
io

n
 t

o
 t

h
e 

li
q

u
id

at
ed

 d
am

­
ag

es
 p

ro
v

is
io

n
s.

 t
h

e 
S

H
A

 m
ay

 a
ls

o
 I

n
­

cl
u

d
e 

in
ce

n
ti

v
e/

d
is

in
ce

n
ti

v
e 

fo
r 

e
a
rl

y
 

co
m

p
le

ti
o

n
 p

ro
v

is
io

n
s 

In
 t

h
e 

c
o

n
tr

a
c
t.

 
T

h
e 

In
ce

n
ti

v
e/

d
is

in
ce

n
ti

v
e 

a
m

o
u

n
ts

 
sh

al
l 

b
e 

sh
o

w
n

 s
ep

ar
at

el
y

 f
ro

m
 t

h
e
 l

iq
­

U
id

at
ed

 d
am

ag
es

 a
m

o
u

n
ts

. 
(e

) 
W

h
en

 
th

e
re

 h
as

 b
ee

n
 a

n
 o

v
er

ru
n

 
in

 
c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

ti
m

e,
 

th
e 

fo
ll

o
w

in
g

 
p

ri
n

­
ci

p
le

s 
sh

al
l 

ap
p

ly
 

In
 

d
et

er
m

in
in

g
 

th
e
 

c
o

st
 

o
f 

a 
p

ro
je

ct
 

th
a
t 

Is
 

el
ig

ib
le

 
fo

r 
F

ed
er

al
-a

id
 r

ei
m

b
u

rs
em

en
t:

 
. 

(1
) 

A
 

p
ro

p
o

rt
io

n
al

 s
h

ar
e,

 a
s 

u
se

d
 i

n
 

th
is

 s
ec

ti
o

n
, 

Is
 

th
e 

ra
ti

o
 

o
f 

th
e
 

fi
n

al
 • 

1 
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(4

-1
-9

4
 E

di
tio

n)
 

c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

c
o

n
st

ru
c
ti

o
n

 c
o

st
s 

el
ig

ib
le

 f
or

 
F

ed
er

al
 p

a
rt

ic
ip

a
ti

o
n

 t
o

 t
h

e
 f

in
al

 t
o

ta
l 

c
o

n
tr

a
c
t 

c
o

n
st

ru
c
ti

o
n

 
co

st
s 

o
f 

th
e 

p
ro

je
ct

: 
(2

) 
W

h
er

e 
C

E
 c

o
st

s 
a
re

 c
la

im
ed

 a
s 

a 
p

a
rt

ic
ip

a
ti

n
g

 
it

e
m

 
b

as
ed

 
u

p
o

n
 

ac
tU

al
 

ex
p

en
se

s 
in

cu
rr

ed
 

o
r 

w
h

er
e 

C
E

 
co

st
s 

a
re

 
n

o
t 

cl
ai

m
ed

 
a
s 

a 
p

a
rt

ic
ip

a
ti

n
g

 
it

e
m

, 
a
n

d
 

w
h

er
e 

th
e 

li
q

u
id

at
ed

 
d

am
­

ag
es

 r
a
te

s 
co

v
er

 o
n

ly
 C

E
 e

x
p

en
se

s,
 t

h
e 

to
ta

l 
C

E
 c

o
st

s 
fo

r 
th

e
 p

ro
je

ct
 s

h
a
ll

 b
e 

re
d

u
ce

d
 

b
y

 
th

e
 

as
se

ss
ed

 
li

q
u

id
at

ed
 

d
am

ag
es

 a
m

o
u

n
ts

 p
ri

o
r 

to
 f

ig
u

ri
n

g
 a

n
y

 
F

ed
er

al
 

p
ro

 r
a
ta

 s
h

a
re

 p
ay

ab
le

. 
If

 t
h

e 
a
m

o
u

n
t 

o
f 

li
q

u
id

a
te

d
 d

am
ag

es
 a

ss
es

se
d

 
Is

 m
o

re
 

th
a.

n
 t

h
e
 a

c
tu

a
l 

C
E

 t
o

ta
ls

 f
o

r 
th

e
 p

ro
je

c
t,

 a
 p

ro
p

o
rt

io
n

al
 s

h
a
re

 o
f 

th
e 

ex
ce

ss
 s

h
a
ll

 b
e 

d
ed

u
ct

ed
 f

ro
m

 t
h

e
 f

ed
­

e
ra

ll
y

 p
a
rt

ic
ip

a
ti

n
g

 c
o

n
.1

ra
ct

 c
o

n
st

ru
c­

ti
o

n
 c

o
st

 b
ef

o
re

 d
et

er
n

ff
n

in
g

 t
h

e
 f

in
al

 
F

ed
er

al
 s

h
a
re

. 
(3

) 
W

h
er

e 
th

e
 

S
H

A
 

is
 

b
ei

n
g

 
re

im
­

b
u

rs
ed

 f
o

r 
C

E
 c

o
st

s 
o

n
 t

h
e
 b

as
is

 o
f 

a
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In the event the visibility of a STOP sign or a YIELD sign at any 
location is restricted, the sign shall be located as specified, and a StoP. 
Ahead sign (sec. 2C-15) or a Yield Ahead sign (sec. 2C-16) shall be 
erected in advance of the STOP or YIELO sign. 

Figures 2-2, 2-7a, 2-7b, and 2-7c (pages 2A-I0 and 20-16 to 20-18) 
show typical STOP and YIELD sign installations. 

2B-I0 Speed Limit Sign (R2-1) 

The Speed Limit sign shall display the limit established by law, or by 
regulation, after an engineering and traffic investigation has been made 
in accordance with established traffic engineering practices. The speed 
limits shown shall be in multiples of 5 miles per hour. 

In order to detennine the proper numerical value for a speed zone on 
the basis of an engineering and traffic investigation the following fac­
tors should be considered: 

1. Road surface characteristics, shoulder condition, grade, a.lignment 
and sight distance. 

2. The 85-percentile speed and pace speed. 
3. Roadside development and culture, and roadside friction. 
4. Safe speed for curves or hazardous locations within the zone. 
5. Parking practices and pedestrian activity. 
6. Reported accident experience for a recent 12-month period. 

Two types of speed limit signs may be used: One to designate passen-
ger car speeds including any nighttime infonnation or minimum speed 
limit that might apply, and the other to show any special speed limits for 
buses and trucks. No more than three speed limits should be displayed 
on anyone speed limit sign or assembly. Where a special speed limit 
applies to trucks or other vehicles, the legend TRUCKS 40, or such 
similar message as is appropriate, shall be shown below the standard 

. 
SPEED . 
LIMIT TRUCKS 

50 4.0 
R2-1 R2-2 

24" x 30" 24" x 24" 

'4'$; ... : 



message or on a separate plate (R2-2). When used independently, the 
. Truck Speed sign should carry a reference to SPEED or MPH. 

Minimum speeds shall be displayed only in combination with the 
posted speed limit (sec. 2B-12). 

Advisory Speed signs are treated under section 2C-35. 
The standard Speed Limit sign shall be 24 x 30 inches. On express­

ways the sign should be at least 36 x 48 inches, with 48 x 60 inches 
prescribed for use on freeways. 

2ll-11 Night Speed Sign (R2-3) 

Where different speed limits are prescribed for day and night, both 
the limits shall be posted. This may be done in either of two ways: 

1. Immediately below the standard Speed Limit sign (R2-1) or com­
bined with it, a Night Speed sign (R2-3) carrying the legend NIGHT 45 
(or other suitable numerical limit) may be erected. In this case the 
numerals in the Night Speed sign and only the words SPEED LIMIT in 
the standard sign, should be reflectorized. As a special but logicar excep­
tion to the general color scheme, the Night Speed sign should have its 
legend in white upon a black background. 

2. A changeable message.sign may be used, so that only the appro­
priate regulation is visible at a given time. The sign may have inter­
changeable panels, or reflectorization of the nighttime speed superim­
posed over the unreflectorized numerals of the daytime speed, to permit 
only the nighttime speed to become legible in the beam of motor-vehicle 
headlamps at night. 

NIGHT 

4S 
R2-3 

24" x 24" 

2B-12 Minimum Speed Sign (R2-4) 

Where an engineering and traffic investigation shows that slow speeds 
on a highway consistently impede the normal and reasonable movement of 
traffic, signs may be used to post a minimum legal speed. Driving slower 
than the minimum limit is illegal except when necessary for safe operation 
or in compliance with the law. The minimum speed shall be displayed only 
in combination with the posted speed limit, and if desired, these two signs 
may be combined (R2-4a). The Minimum Speed sign shall have a 
standard, and minimum, size of 24 x 30 inches. 
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TESTIMONY OF THE 

EXHIBIT---:_d---r-__ 

DATE -;;'/15/95 
HB I q;;... 

DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES AND CONSERVATION 
ON HOUSE BILL 192 

BEFORE THE HOUSE HIGHWAY AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE 

February 15, 1995 

A bill for an act entitled: "An Act authorizing state agencies to 
cooperate with, and to assist local watershed work groups; 
encouraging local citizens, organizations, and governments to form 
watershed work groups; removing board approval from the state 
water plan; creating a special license plate and special state revenue 
account to fund statewide and local water resource education and 
activities of local watershed work groups; amending section 85-1-203, 
MCA; and providing an effective date." 

My name is Mark Simonich. I am the Director of the Department of Natural Resources 
and Conservation. 

The Department strongly supports HB 192. This bill accomplishes three primary goals. 
First, and most importantly, it encourages local residents, organizations, and government 
to form local 'watershed work groups for solving local water issues. Second, it changes 
the role of the Board of Natural Resources and Conservation from approval to advisory 
in the state water planning process. Third, the bill authorizes creation of a special 
license plate with the revenues used to support activities of local watershed work groups 
and water education. 

I 

The first purpose is to increase local control over watershed management decisions by 
encouraging local citizens, organizations, and governments to form local watershed work 
groups. Many of you are familiar with the Upper Clark Fork River Basin Steering 
Committee, created by the 1991 Legislature, which is a successful example of this 
approach to water planning and management. HB 192 recognizes and encourages the 
formation of watershed work groups without the need for special legislation. The bill 
requests state agencies and conservation districts to work with these work groups before 
pursuing an action affecting a basin. Also, the bill authorizes state agencies and 
conservation districts to provide technical and financial assistance, but only upon request 
by a local watershed work group. The intent of this legislation is to increase the success 
and opportunity for basin residents to resolve their own watershed issues. 



The second purpose is to implement a recommendation of the State Water Plan 
Evaluation Work Group to change the role of the Board of Natural Resources and 
Conservation from approval to advisory. A committee of eight individuals, who served 
as members of the Governor's State Water Plan Advisory Council, met over the last year 
to examine the state water planning process. The Work Group recommended changing 
the Board's role to parallel that of the Legislative Water Policy Committee. The reason 
is that once a broad-based group of water users and interests (the State Water Plan 
Advisory Councilor a watershed council) reach consensus on resolving a water issue 
or developing a plan, it does not make sense to allow another political ertity, such as 
the Board, to affect those decisions. The Department director will retain the authority 
to provide appropriate state input as part of council deliberations. This action leaves the 
decision-making authority with the affected interests and water users that developed the 
state and watershed plans. At its December 14, 1994 meeting, the Board of Natural 
Resources and Conservation supported this change in authority. 

The third primary provision of HB 192 creates a special license plate. Revenue generated 
by the plate would support activities of local watershed work groups as well as 
watershed and statewide water education initiatives and activities. The obvious 
advantage to this revenue source is that it is a voluntary expenditure by citizens and 
does not place additional demands on general funds. This would be the first special 
license plate that "passes through" most of the revenues to the private sector. There is 
an initial application and manufacturing fee of $2.50, and $3.00 of the initial $20.00 
donation will be deposited into the respective country general fund. However, the 
$20.00 donation collected for the annual renewal of registration will be deposited into 
the water education and watershed work group account. 




